ผลของเซฟฟราแรนทีนเมื่อให้ร่วมกับ 5-ฟลูออโรยูราซิล ต่อเซลล์มะเร็งลำไส้ใหญ่ ที่ปลูกถ่ายในหนูเม้าส์



จุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย

บทคัดย่อและแฟ้มข้อมูลฉบับเต็มของวิทยานิพนธ์ตั้งแต่ปีการศึกษา 2554 ที่ให้บริการในคลังปัญญาจุฬาฯ (CUIR) เป็นแฟ้มข้อมูลของนิสิตเจ้าของวิทยานิพนธ์ ที่ส่งผ่านทางบัณฑิตวิทยาลัย

The abstract and full text of theses from the academic year 2011 in Chulalongkorn University Intellectual Repository (CUIR) are the thesis authors' files submitted through the University Graduate School.

วิทยานิพนธ์นี้เป็นส่วนหนึ่งของการศึกษาตามหลักสูตรปริญญาวิทยาศาสตรมหาบัณฑิต สาขาวิชาวิทยาศาสตร์การแพทย์ คณะแพทยศาสตร์ จุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย ปีการศึกษา 2560 ลิขสิทธิ์ของจุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย



Chulalongkorn University

COMBINATION EFFECT OF CEPHARANTHINE AND 5-FLUOROURACIL ON HUMAN COLON CANCER IN A MOUSE XENOGRAFT MODEL



A Thesis Submitted in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of Master of Science Program in Medical Science Faculty of Medicine Chulalongkorn University Academic Year 2017 Copyright of Chulalongkorn University



Chulalongkorn University

| Thesis Title | COMBINATION EFFECT OF CEPHARANTHINE AND 5- | |
|---|--|--|
| | FLUOROURACILON HUMAN COLON CANCER IN A | |
| | MOUSE XENOGRAFT MODEL | |
| Ву | Miss Chanaporn Kongsaden | |
| Field of Study | Medical Science | |
| Thesis Advisor | Assistant Professor Piyanuch Wonganan, Ph.D. | |
| Thesis Co-Advisor | Associate Professor Chandhanee Itthipanichpong | |
| Accepted by the Faculty | y of Medicine, Chulalongkorn University in Partial | |
| Fulfillment of the Requiremen | ts for the Master's Degree | |
| | Dean of the Faculty of Medicine | |
| (Professor Suttipong Wacharasindhu, M.D.) | | |
| THESIS COMMITTEE | | |
| | Chairman | |
| (Professor Vilai Chenta | anez, M.D.) | |
| | Thesis Advisor | |

(Assistant Professor Piyanuch Wonganan, Ph.D.)

Thesis Co-Advisor

(Associate Professor Chandhanee Itthipanichpong)

.....Examiner

(Assistant Professor Wacharee Limpanasithikul, Ph.D.)

......External Examiner

(Pongpun Siripong, Ph.D.)

ชนาภรณ์ กงสะเด็น : ผลของเซฟฟราแรนทีนเมื่อให้ร่วมกับ 5-ฟลูออโรยูราซิล ต่อเซลล์มะเร็ง ลำไส้ใหญ่ที่ปลูกถ่ายในหนูเม้าส์ (COMBINATION EFFECT OF CEPHARANTHINE AND 5-FLUOROURACILON HUMAN COLON CANCER IN A MOUSE XENOGRAFT MODEL) อ.ที่ ปรึกษาวิทยานิพนธ์หลัก: ปิยนุช วงศ์อนันต์, อ.ที่ปรึกษาวิทยานิพนธ์ร่วม: จันทนี อิทธิพานิชพงศ์, หน้า.

Cepharanthine (CEP) เป็นสารสกัดที่ได้จากรากของ Stephania cepharantha Hayata ซึ่งมี รายงานถึงฤทธิ์ต้านมะเร็งในมะเร็งหลายชนิดรวมถึงมะเร็งลำไส้ใหญ่ จากการศึกษาเมื่อเร็ว ๆ นี้พบว่า CEP สามารถเสริมฤทธิ์ต้านเซลล์มะเร็งลำไส้ใหญ่ของ 5-fluorourcail (5-FU) ในระดับหลอดทดลอง ดังนั้น งานวิจัยนี้จึงมีวัตถุประสงค์ที่จะศึกษาผลของ CEP เพียงอย่างเดียว และเมื่อให้ร่วมกับ 5-FU ต่อเซลล์มะเร็ง ้ลำไส้ใหญ่ในระดับสัตว์ทดลอง โดยการปลูกถ่ายเซลล์มะเร็งลำไส้ใหญ่ HT-29 เข้าสู่ชั้นใต้ผิวหนังทางด้าน ขวาของสัตว์ทดลอง สัตว์ทดลองจะได้รับ 5-FU หรือ CEP เพียงอย่างเดียว หรือได้รับ 5-FU ร่วมกับ CEP โดยการฉีดเข้าช่องท้อง ทุก 2 วันเป็นเวลา 3 สัปดาห์ ผลการทดลองแสดงให้เห็นว่า CEP เพียงอย่างเดียว หรือเมื่อให้ร่วมกับ 5-FU สามารถชะลอการเจริญเติบโตของก้อนมะเร็งเมื่อเปรียบเทียบกับกลุ่มควบคุม และ จากการวิเคราะห์ด้วยเทคนิค real time PCR และ western blot แสดงให้เห็นว่าการให้ CEP เพียงอย่าง เดียวสามารถเพิ่มการแสดงออกของ p21 และ Bak ทั้งในระดับ mRNA และ protein และยิ่งไปกว่านั้นการ ให้ CEP ร่วมกับ 5-FU สามารถเพิ่มการแสดงออกของ Bak และp21 mRNAs และ proteins และลดการ แสดงออกของ Bcl-xl mRNA นอกจากนี้การให้ 5-FU ร่วมกับ CEP สามารถป้องกันการเพิ่มการแสดงออก ของ MRP1 และ BCRP mRNAs ซึ่งเกิดจากการเหนี่ยวนำของ 5-FU ได้ นอกจากนี้ยังตรวจพบการลดลงของ COX-2 mRNA ในก้อนมะเร็งของสัตว์ทดลองที่ได้รับ CEP เพียงอย่างเดียว หรือเมื่อให้ร่วมกับ 5-FU ดังนั้น เป็นไปได้ว่าการเสริมถุทธิ์ต้านมะเร็งของ 5-FU และ CEP อาจผ่านการเพิ่มแสดงออกของ p21 และ Bax และ ลดการแสดงออกของ COX-2 ในระดับสัตว์ทดลอง ดังนั้นผลของการศึกษานี้ชี้ให้เห็นว่า CEP อาจมี ประสิทธิภาพในการนำมาใช้เป็นยาเดี่ยวหรือใช้ร่วมกับ 5-FU ในการรักษามะเร็งลำไส้ใหญ่

สาขาวิชา วิทยาศาสตร์การแพทย์ ปีการศึกษา 2560

| ลายมือชื่อนิสิต | |
|----------------------------|---|
| ลายมือชื่อ อ.ที่ปรึกษาหลัก | ו |
| ลายมือชื่อ อ.ที่ปรึกษาร่วม | I |

5874110730 : MAJOR MEDICAL SCIENCE

KEYWORDS: 5-FLUOROURACIL (5-FU), CEPHARANTHINE (CEP), APOPTOSIS, CELL CYCLE, DRUG EFFLUX TRANSPORTERS

CHANAPORN KONGSADEN: COMBINATION EFFECT OF CEPHARANTHINE AND 5-FLUOROURACILON HUMAN COLON CANCER IN A MOUSE XENOGRAFT MODEL. ADVISOR: ASST. PROF. PIYANUCH WONGANAN, Ph.D., CO-ADVISOR: ASSOC. PROF. CHANDHANEE ITTHIPANICHPONG, pp.

Cepharanthine (CEP), an alkaloid isolated from the root of Stephania cepharantha Hayata, was reported to possess anticancer activity in various cancers, including colon cancer. Recently, it has been shown to enhance anti-cancer activity of 5-fluorouracil (5-FU) against human colon cancer in vitro. The present study aimed to evaluate the effect of CEP alone and CEP in combination with 5-FU in a colon cancer xenograft model. HT-29 tumors were established in the right flank of nude mice. Then, HT-29 tumor bearing mice were treated with either 5-FU or CEP alone or 5-FU combined with CEP by intraperitoneal injection every other day for three weeks. The results showed that CEP alone or in combination with 5-FU significantly delayed tumor growth when compared with the control group. Real-time RT-PCR and western blot analysis revealed that treatment with CEP alone significantly upregulated the expression of p21 and Bak at both mRNA and protein levels. Remarkably, the combination treatment of CEP and 5-FU increased expression of Bak and p21 mRNAs and proteins as well as reduced expression of Bcl-xl mRNA. In addition, treatment with CEP and 5-FU could prevent 5- FU- induced expression of MRP1 and BCRP mRNAs. Moreover, downregulation of COX-2 mRNA was also detected in tumor tissues of animals receiving CEP alone or CEP combined with 5-FU. Taken together, it is likely that synergistic antitumor effect of 5-FU and CEP is mediated through upregulation of p21 and Bak and downregulation of COX-2 in a mouse xenograft model. Therefore, the result of this study suggest that CEP may potentially be used as a single agent or in combination with 5-FU for colon cancer treatment.

Field of Study: Medical Science Academic Year: 2017

| Student's Signature | |
|------------------------|--|
| Advisor's Signature | |
| Co-Advisor's Signature | |

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Firstly, I would like to express my sincere gratitude to my advisor Asst. Prof. Piyanuch Wonganan and my thesis co- advisor, Assoc. Prof. Chandhanee Itthipanichpong at the Department of Pharmacology, Faculty of Medicine for the continuous support during my Master study and research with their patience, motivation, and immense knowledge. Their guidance helped me throughout my research and writing of this thesis. I could not have imagined having a better advisor and mentor for my Master study.

Also, I would like to thank my thesis committee members: Prof. Vilai Chentanaz, Asst. Prof. Wacharee Limpanasithikul and Dr. Pongpun Siripong for all of their guidance, insightful comments and encouragement. Their questions, discussion and feedback have been extremely invaluable to me.

I would like to thank colleagues in the cell culture lab for their friendships and supports in many ways.

I would like to thank Mr. Intouch Kiatkongla at the Laboratory Animal Center, Faculty of Medicine, Chulalongkorn University for his expert technical assistance.

This study was financially supported by the Ratchadaphiseksompot Endowment Fund, Faculty of Medicine, Chulalongkorn University and Special Task Force for Activating Research (STAR), Ratchadaphiseksomphot Endowment Fund of Chulalongkorn University to Overcoming Cancer Drug Resistance Research Group.

Last but not the least, I would like to thank my family: my parents, my brothers and sister who have supported me spiritually throughout the writing of this thesis and my life in general.

CONTENTS

| | Page |
|--------------------------------|------|
| THAI ABSTRACT | iv |
| ENGLISH ABSTRACT | V |
| ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS | vi |
| CONTENTS | vii |
| LIST OF TABLES | x |
| LIST OF FIGURES | xi |
| LIST OF ABBREVAITIONS | xiii |
| CHAPTER I INTRODUCTION | 1 |
| 1.1 Background and rationale | 1 |
| 1.2 Research questions | 4 |
| 1.3 Objectives | 4 |
| 1.4 Hypothesis | 4 |
| 1.5 Conceptual framework | 5 |
| CHAPTER II LITERATURE REVIEWS | 6 |
| 2.1 Colon cancer | 6 |
| 2.1.1 Stages of colon cancer | 8 |
| 2.2 5-Fluorouracil | 9 |
| 2.2.1 5-FU resistance | |
| 2.2.2 Drug efflux transporters | |
| 2.2.3 Cyclooxygenase | |
| 2.3 Cepharanthine (CEP) | 14 |
| 2.3.1 Anti-cancer effect | |

viii

| 2.3.2 Anti-inflammatory effect | 17 |
|---|----|
| 2.3.3 Anti-oxidant effect | 17 |
| 2.4 Cell cycle | 18 |
| 2.5 Apoptosis | 20 |
| 2.5.1 Extrinsic apoptosis pathways | 20 |
| 2.5.2 Intrinsic apoptosis pathway | 21 |
| CHAPTER III MATERIALS AND METHODS | 22 |
| 3.1 Equipments | 22 |
| 3.2 Materials | 22 |
| 3.3 Reagents | 23 |
| 3.4 Methods | 24 |
| 3.4.1 Chemicals | 24 |
| 3.4.2 Cell culture | 24 |
| 3.4.3 Animal | 25 |
| 3.4.4 Treatment protocol | 25 |
| 3.4.5 Quantitative real-time RT-PCR | 26 |
| 3.4.6 Western blot analysis | 28 |
| 3.4.7 Statistical analysis | 29 |
| CHAPTER IV RESULT | 30 |
| 4.1 The growth-inhibitory effects of 5-FU and CEP in a colon cancer xenograft model | 30 |
| 4.2 The effects of 5-FU and CEP on the expression of Bcl-2 family members | |
| mRNAs in a mouse xenograft model | 32 |

| Page |
|------|
|------|

ix

| 4.3 The effects of 5-FU and CEP on Bak protein expression in a mouse | |
|---|----|
| xenograft model | 34 |
| 4.4 The effects of 5-FU and CEP on cell cycle regulators in a mouse xenograft | |
| model | 35 |
| 4.5 The effects of 5-FU and CEP on P21 protein expression in a mouse | |
| xenograft model | 37 |
| 4.6 The effects of 5-FU and CEP on drug efflux transporters in a mouse | |
| xenograft model | 38 |
| 4.7 The effects of 5-FU and CEP on COX-2 mRNA expression in a mouse | |
| xenograft model | 40 |
| CHAPTER V DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSION | 42 |
| REFERENCES | 49 |
| VITA | 69 |
| | |
| จุหาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย | |
| | |

LIST OF TABLES

| Table 1. | Sequences of | primers used for | r quantitative | real-time RT-PCR | |
|----------|--------------|------------------|----------------|------------------|--|
|----------|--------------|------------------|----------------|------------------|--|



LIST OF FIGURES

| Figure 1. Genes and growth factor pathways involved in progression of colon | |
|--|----|
| cancer | 7 |
| Figure 2. Chemical structure of 5-fluorouracil ($C_4H_3FN_2O_2$) | 9 |
| Figure 3. Metabolism and mechanism of action of 5-fluorouracil | 0 |
| Figure 4. Prostaglandin biosynthesis pathway1 | 3 |
| Figure 5. PGE2 signaling in colorectal cancer | 4 |
| Figure 6. Chemical structure of cepharanthine (CEP)1 | 15 |
| Figure 7. Four stages of cell cycle | 8 |
| Figure 8. Cell cycle control | 9 |
| Figure 9. Apoptosis pathway | 20 |
| Figure 10. The anticancer effects of 5-FU or CEP alone and 5-FU in combination | |
| with CEP in a colon cancer xenografted mouse model | 31 |
| Figure 11. The effects of 5-FU or CEP alone and 5-FU in combination with CEP on | |
| the expression of pro-apoptotic (Bak and Bax) and anti-apoptotic (Bcl-2 and Bcl- | |
| xl) mRNAs in a colon cancer xenograft mouse model | 33 |
| Figure 12. The effects of 5-FU or CEP alone and 5-FU in combination with CEP on | |
| Bak protein expression in a colon cancer xenograft mouse model | 34 |
| Figure 13. The effects of 5-FU or CEP alone and 5-FU in combination with CEP on | |
| the expression of cell cycle regulators (cyclins A, D and E and a CDK inhibitor, | |
| p21) mRNAs in a colon cancer xenograft mouse model | 36 |
| Figure 14. The effects of 5-FU or CEP alone or 5-FU in combination with CEP on | |
| p21 protein expression in a colon cancer xenograft mouse model | 37 |
| Figure 15. The effects of 5-FU or CEP alone and 5-FU in combination with CEP on | |
| efflux transporter mRNA levels in a colon cancer xenograft mouse model | 39 |

Figure 16. The effects of 5-FU or CEP alone and 5-FU in combination with CEP on the expression of COX-2 mRNA levels in a colon cancer xenograft mouse model.....41



LIST OF ABBREVAITIONS

| µg/ml | Microgram per milliliter |
|---------|--|
| μι | Microliter |
| μΜ | Micromolar |
| 5-FU | 5-fluorouracil |
| AA | Arachidonic acid |
| ABC | ATP-binding cassette |
| ABTS | 2,2'-azino-bis (3-ethylbenzthiazoline-6-sulfonic |
| | acid) |
| ANOVA | Analysis of variance |
| Apaf-1 | Apoptotic protease-activating factor-1 |
| APC | Adenomatous polyposis coli |
| Bad | BCL-2 antagonist of cell death |
| Bak | BCL-2 antagonist/killer-1 |
| Bax | BCL-2 associated X protein |
| Bcl-2 | B-cell lymphoma-2 |
| Bcl-xl | B-cell lymphoma-extra large |
| BCRP | Breast cancer resistance protein |
| Bid | BH3-interacting domain death agonist |
| Bim | BCL-2-like-11 |
| CAA | Constitutive ATM activation |
| САК | Cdk-activating kinase |
| Caspase | Cysteine aspartic acid specific protease |
| CDK | Cyclin-dependent kinase |
| cDNA | Complementary DNA |

| CEP | Cepharanthine |
|-----------------|---|
| CIP/KIP | CDK interacting protein/Kinase inhibitory protein |
| c-JNK | c-Jun N-terminal protein kinases |
| СКІ | Cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitor |
| CO ₂ | Carbon dioxide |
| COX-2 | Cyclooxygenase-2 |
| DISC | Death-inducing signaling complex |
| DMEM | Dulbeco's Modified Eagle Medium |
| DMSO | Dimethyl sulfoxide |
| DNA | Deoxyribonucleic acid |
| DPD | Dihydropyrimidine dehydrogenase |
| DPPH | 1, 1-diphenyl-2-picryl-hydrazyl |
| DR3 | Death receptor3 |
| E-cad | E-cadherin |
| EGF | Epidermal growth factor |
| EP receptors | Prostaglandin E receptors |
| FADD | Fas-associated death domain |
| FAP | Familial adenomatous polyposis |
| Fas GHULA | Fibroblast associated antigen |
| FDA | Food and Drug Administration |
| FdUDP | Fluorodeoxyuridine diphosphate |
| FdUMP | Fluorodeoxyuridine monophosphate |
| FdUTP | Fluorodeoxyuridine triphosphate |
| FGF1 | Fibroblast growth factor 1 |
| FGF2 | Fibroblast growth factor 2 |
| FUDP | Fluorouridine diphosphate |
| FUMP | Fluorouridine monophosphate |

| GAPDH | Glyceraldehydes-3-phosphate dehydrogenase |
|----------------|---|
| GISTs | Gastrointestinal stromal tumors |
| h | Hour |
| H2AX | Histone H2AX phosphorylation |
| H_2O_2 | Hydrogen peroxide |
| HtrA2 | High-temperature requirement protein A2 |
| IBD | Inflammatory bowel disease |
| IL-1 α | Interleukin-1 alpha |
| IL-1ß | Interleukin-1 beta |
| INK4 | Inhibitor of CDK4 |
| inos | Nitric oxide synthase inducible |
| K-RAS | Kirsten rat sarcoma virus oncogene |
| LPS | Lipopolysaccharide |
| MDR1 | Multidrug resistance 1 |
| mg/ml | Milligram per milliliter |
| mRNA | Messenger RNA |
| MRP | Multidrug resistance protein |
| NBDs | Nucleotide-binding domains |
| NF- K B | Nuclear factor kappa-light-chain-enhance of |
| | activated B |
| NO | Nitric oxide |
| NSAIDs | Nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs |
| OPRT | Orotate phosphoribosyl transferase |
| p53 | Tumor suppressor protein 53 |
| PARP | Poly (ADP-ribose) polymerase |
| PGG2 | Prostaglandin G2 |
| P-gp | P-glycoprotein |

| PI3K | Phosphatidylinositol-3-kinase |
|-------------|--|
| РКВ | Protein kinase B (or AKT) |
| PLA2 | Phospholipase A2 |
| PTGS | Endoperoxide synthases |
| PUMA | p53 upregulated modulator of apoptosis |
| RNA | Ribonucleic acid |
| RNAi | Ribonucleic acid interference |
| RT-PCR | Reverse transcription polymerase chain reaction |
| S.C. | Subcutaneously |
| SEM | Standard error of mean |
| STAT3 | Signal transducer and activator of transcription 3 |
| TCF | Transcriptional activation of T cell factor |
| TMDs | Transmembrane domains |
| TNF- $lpha$ | Tumor necrosis factor- $lpha$ |
| TNF-R | Tumor necrosis factor receptor |
| TP53 | Tumor protein 53 |
| TRAIL | Tumor necrosis factor - related apoptosis |
| | including ligand |
| TrpC5 | Transient receptor potential channel 5 |
| TS | Thymidylate synthase |
| TXA2 | Thromboxane A2 |
| UTP | Uridine triphosphate |
| VEGF | Vascular endothelial growth factor |

CHAPTER I

INTRODUCTION

1.1 Background and rationale

Colon cancer is one of the most common cancers and a major cause of cancer–related death in several countries such as Australia, New Zealand, Canada, the United States, and Thailand⁽¹⁾. Colon cancer is the third most common cancer in both men (after lung and prostate cancers) and women (after breast and lung cancer) worldwide⁽²⁻⁴⁾. In Thailand, there is an increased incidence rate of colon cancer due to rapidly changing eating habits, lifestyle and long-term smoking. The National Cancer Institute of Thailand reported in 2014 that colon cancer was the first most common cancer in men and the third most common cancer in women (after breast and cervix cancer) with a prevalence of 17.21 % and 8.78 %, respectively⁽⁵⁾.

There are several treatment options for colon cancer including surgery, radiotherapy, chemotherapy and targeted therapy. Types of treatment chosen depend on stage of the disease. A combination therapy is commonly used to treat the disease and one of the most common treatments of colon cancer is chemotherapy. Chemotherapeutic agents commonly used in colon cancer patients are 5- fluorouracil (5- FU), oxaliplatin, irinotecan and capecitabine. Of all chemotherapeutic drugs, 5-FU has been the mainstay drug for colon cancer treatment for many years⁽⁶⁻⁸⁾. Although 5-FU has been widely used but its clinical application has been limited due to low efficacy⁽⁹⁾. Combination treatment of 5-FU with other chemotherapeutic agents such as irinotecan and oxaliplatin has also shown to increase response rates form 10-15% to 40-50% in patients with advanced colon cancer but it has caused serious side-effects such as hematological toxicities, skin reactions, trouble breathing and severe allergic reaction^(10, 11). In addition to serious side effects,

clinical application of the chemotherapeutic agents has been hampered by drug resistance. Several mechanisms have been shown to be involved in resistance to chemotherapy including alteration of drug influx and efflux, enhancement of drug inactivation, overexpression of thymidylate synthase (TS), and evasion of apoptosis^(12, 13).

One of the most common causes of chemotherapy resistance is overexpression of ATP-binding cassette (ABC) transporters. Several ABC efflux transporters have been shown to be associated with 5-FU resistance including P-glycoprotein (P-gp/MDR1), multidrug resistance associated protein (MRP), and breast cancer resistance protein (BCRP). Previously, it was reported that high expression of P-gp led to resistance to many chemotherapeutic agents such as daunomycin and 5-fluorouracil^(12, 14). Recently, Wang *et al.* reported that suppression of P-glycoprotein (P-gp/MDR1) via inhibition of transient receptor potential channel 5 (TrpC5) could reverse the resistance of human colon cancer to 5-fluorouracil (5-FU)⁽¹⁴⁾. In addition, MRP8 (ABCC11) was shown to confer resistance to 5-FU and certain fluoropyrimidines when ectopically expressed into LLC-PK1 cells⁽¹⁵⁾. Furthermore, silencing of BCRP using RNA interference (RNAi) could result in 5-FU accumulation and 5-FU induced DNA damage in breast cancer cells⁽¹⁶⁾.

Cyclooxygenase (COX)-2, induced by inflammatory stimuli, is involved in pathological processes. Overexpression of COX-2 has also been detected in 80% of colon carcinoma. The expression of COX-2 is correlated with increase of PGE_2 level, which associates with cell proliferation, survival, and angiogenesis^(17, 18). Previous studies also showed that HT-29 colon cancer cells overexpressing COX-2 were resistant to chemotherapeutic agents such as cisplatin and 5-fluorouracil^(19, 20) and apoptotic cell death⁽²¹⁾. Therefore, the approach of using natural compounds that can inhibit expression of COX-2 and drug efflux transporter in combination with conventional chemotherapeutic agents is highly promising because the natural compounds may enhance the potency of chemotherapeutic drugs and minimize side effects associated with chemotherapy.

Cepharanthine (CEP) is a biscoclaurine alkaloid isolated from the roots of Stephania cepharantha Hayata. It is also found in Stephania suberusa L.L. forman and Stephania erecta Craib in Thailand. CEP has been widely used in Japan to treat a wide variety of acute and chronic diseases. It is approved by the Japanese Ministry of Health for the treatment of radiation-induced leukopenia, alopecia areata and alopecia pityrodes⁽²²⁻²⁴⁾. In addition, several clinical benefits of CEP including, management of HIV have been documented^(25, 26). Although it has been extensively used, severe side effects have never been reported. Some common side effects of this drug are anorexia, rash, diarrhea, and headache^(22, 23). Several pharmacological activities of CEP have been reported such as anti-allergic, anti-oxidant, antimalaria, immunomodulatory, multidrug resistance reversal and anticancer^{(24,} ^{27, 28)}. CEP has demonstrated to inhibit the growth of several types of cancer lung leukemia, including lymphoma, carcinoma, myeloma, cholangiocarcinoma, cell carcinoma, hepatocellular oral squamous carcinoma^(24, 29-34). It was shown that CEP exerted antitumor effects by inhibiting many signaling pathways such as STAT^(34, 35) MAPK/ERK⁽³⁴⁾ and NF- $\mathbf{K}B^{(33)}$. In addition, CEP could induce cancer cells to undergo apoptosis by down-regulating anti-apoptotic genes such as *Bcl-2* and *Bcl-xl*, up-regulating pro-apoptotic genes such as *Bax* and *Bak*, activating caspase-3, and triggering cytochrome C release. Moreover, CEP was found to induce cell cycle arrest through modulation of cell cycle regulators such as cyclin D, cyclin E and p21^(31, 36, 37). It has also been reported that CEP could increase efficiency of many chemotherapeutic agents such as adriamycin, docetaxel, vincristine, paclitaxel by activity of ATP-binding cassette transporters such as P-gp and MRP7⁽³⁸⁻⁴⁰⁾. Additionally, CEP could decrease COX-2 expression in HeLa cells *in vitro* and *in vivo*, leading to increase radiosensitization⁽³⁶⁾. Recently, Sukanya *et al* has reported that CEP enhanced the anticancer effect of 5-FU in human colon cancer cells in *vitro*⁽⁴¹⁾. In the present study, the combination effect of CEP and 5-fluorouracil was evaluated in a xenograft mouse model of human colon cancer.

1.2 Research questions

1.2.1 Can CEP enhance the anticancer activity of 5-FU in a nude mouse colon cancer xenograft model?

1.2.2 What are the mechanisms underlying the synergistic effect of CEP on anticancer activity of 5-FU in a mouse xenograft model?

1.3 Objectives

1.3.1 To determine the synergistic antitumor effect of CEP and 5-FU in a nude mouse colon cancer xenograft model.

1.3.2 To investigate mechanism(s) underlying the synergistic effect of CEP on antitumor effect of 5-FU in a human colon cancer xenograft model.

1.4 Hypothesis

1.4.1 CEP can enhance the antitumor effect of 5-FU in a mouse xenograft model.

1.4.2 CEP can modify the expression of Bcl-2 family members, cell cycle regulators and efflux transporters as well as COX-2 in a mouse xenograft model.

1.5 Conceptual framework



CHULALONGKORN UNIVERSITY

CHAPTER II

LITERATURE REVIEWS

2.1 Colon cancer

Cancer is the abnormal growth of cells that have the ability to invade or spread to other parts of the body. Colon cancer is the development of cancer from the colon. The types of colon cancer are adenocarcinoma, carcinoid tumors, lymphomas, sarcomas, and gastrointestinal stromal tumors (GISTs). The most common one is adenocarcinoma which account for about 90% to 95%. In 2016, the American Cancer Society reported that colon cancer was the third most common cancer in both man and woman in the United States⁽⁴⁾. Similarly, The National Cancer Institute of Thailand revealed in 2014 that colon cancer was the first most common cancer in men and the third most common in women (after breast and cervix cancer) with a prevalence of 17.21% and 8.78%, respectively⁽⁵⁾. Colon cancer begins as a benign adenomatous polyp, which then develops into an advanced adenoma with high dysplasia and later progresses to an invasive cancer. Common signs and symptoms of this disease include blood in the stool (either bright red or very dark), change in bowel habits (diarrhea or constipation), weight loss, and feeling tired constantly^(42, 43). There are several risk factors that might increase chance of developing colon cancer, which are age over 50, colon polyps, family history of colon cancer, smoking, heavy alcohol consumption, lack of exercise, poor diet (such as red meat and low fiber) and patient with the history of inflammatory bowel disease (IBD)^(44, 45). Moreover, it was reported that inactivation of tumor suppressor genes such as adenomatous polyposis coli (APC) and tumor protein p53 (TP53) has been the most common genetic changes detected in colon cancer patients^(46, 47). Previous studies demonstrated that inactivation of APC allowed translocation

of the β -catenin to nucleus, leading to the over transcription of oncogenes^(48, 49). In addition to APC, p53, another important tumor suppressor, has been shown to be involved in induction of cell cycle arrest and apoptosis in response to DNA damage. Loss of p53 function also reduced cellular sensitivity to 5-FU by preventing colon cancer cells to undergo apoptosis^(6, 50). Besides inactivation of tumor suppressor genes, activation of oncogenes such as *RAS* and *BRAF* has played important roles in the progression of colon cancer. Additionally, growth factors such as epidermal growth factor (EGF) as well as cyclooxygenase 2 (COX-2) are related to colon cancer progression (Figure 1)⁽⁵¹⁾.





2.1.1 Stages of colon cancer

Colon cancer has been classified into 5 stages ranging from 0 to IV. The stages are based on the T, N, and M scores⁽⁵²⁾. Cancer stages for colon cancer are defined as follows:

Stage 0: These cancers are also called carcinoma *in situ* of the colon. The cancer has not grown beyond the first layer of the colon wall. It is a non-invasive cancer.

Stage I: The cancer has grown into either the second or third layer of the colon wall. There is no cancer in nearby or distant sites.

Stage II: The cancer has grown into the fourth layer of or outside the colon wall. There is no cancer in nearby or distant sites.

Stage III: The cancer has spread from the colon to nearby lymph nodes or there are tumor deposits.

Stage IV: The cancer has spread to distant organs that is not near the colorectal such as the liver, lung, or ovary, or to a distant lymph node

Currently, there are many types of treatment for colon cancer such as surgery, radiotherapy, chemotherapy and targeted therapy. Surgery is the most common treatment options for colon cancer. After surgery, chemotherapy and/or radiation therapy are commonly used to improve the effectiveness of the treatment and prevent recurrence⁽⁵³⁾. Chemotherapeutic drugs that are commonly used in colon cancer patients include 5-fluorouracil (5-FU), oxaliplatin, irinotecan and capecitabine⁽⁵²⁾. Additionally, targeted therapies such as bevacizumab, cetuximab and panitumumab have been approved for treatment of patients with metastatic colon cancer⁽⁵⁴⁾. Of all anticancer agents, 5-FU has long been the mainstay drug for treatment of patients with colon cancer⁽⁵⁴⁾.



Figure 2. Chemical structure of 5-fluorouracil $(C_4H_3FN_2O_2)^{(55)}$

5-Fluorouracil (5-FU), an analogue of uracil with a fluorine atom at the C-5 position in place of hydrogen (Figure 2)⁽⁵⁵⁾, is a chemotherapeutic agent widely used in the treatment of several cancers, including colon cancer, gastric cancer, pancreatic cancer, breast as well as head and neck cancer⁽⁵⁶⁾ Once inside the cells, the drug is converted into fluorouridine monophosphate (FUMP) by orotate phosphoribosyl transferase (OPRT)⁽⁵⁷⁾. FUMP is then phosphorylated to fluorouridine diphosphate (FUDP), which can be further phosphorylated to the active metabolite, fluorouridine triphosphate (FUTP). Incorporation of FUTP into RNA instead of uridine triphosphate (UTP) causes alterations in RNA processing. FUDP can also be converted by ribonucleotide reductase enzyme into fluorodeoxyuridine diphosphate (FdUDP), which is either phosphorylated into fluorodeoxyuridine triphosphate (FdUTP) or dephosphorylated into fluorodeoxyuridine monophosphate (FdUMP). FdUTP then gets incorporated into DNA whereas FdUMP can inhibit thymidylate synthase (TS), a key enzyme involved in DNA synthesis, causing DNA damage (Figure 3)^(6, 58-60).



Figure 3. Metabolism and mechanism of action of 5-fluorouracil⁽⁶⁾

5-FU is commonly administered with leucovorin, a reduced folate, to stabilize 5-FU's interaction with TS enzyme. The most common side effects of the drug are hand-foot syndrome, mucositis and alopecia (hair loss). Occasionally, it can cause cardiotoxicity. In addition to severe side effects, its clinical application has been limited due to drug resistance^(6, 61)

2.2.1 5-FU resistance

Drug resistance is a major problem for cancer treatment. There are several mechanisms underlying 5-FU resistance, including alteration of drug influx and efflux, enhancement of drug inactivation, evasion of apoptosis, and overexpression of drug targets such as TS⁽⁶¹⁾.

2.2.2 Drug efflux transporters

Over-expression of ATP-binding cassette (ABC) transporters is mainly responsible for resistance by extruding chemotherapeutic agent out of the cell^(62, 63). The ABC transporters consist of 49 members and can be divided into seven families (called ABC A–G), based on amino acid sequences^(63, 64). The ABC transporters commonly contain two transmembrane domains (TMDs) and two nucleotide-binding domains (NBDs); however, members of the ABCC group contain two NBDs and two TMDs, and an additional third TMD (TMD0) with five transmembrane segments and an extra N-terminus. Conversely, members of the ABCG2 group have only 1 TMD and 1 NBD.

Several members of drug efflux transporters have been shown to confer drug resistance in cancer therapy, including P-glycoprotein (Pgp/MDR1), multidrug resistance associated protein 1 (MRP1), and breast cancer resistance protein (BCRP). Previous studies have report that P-gp, encoded by ABCB1 gene, conferred resistance to many chemotherapeutic agents including 5-fluorouracil^(12, 24, 65). Recently, suppression of P-gp via inhibition of transient receptor potential channel 5 (TrpC5) reversed the resistance of human colon cancer HCT118 and LoVo cells to 5-FU⁽¹⁴⁾. A previous study also found that over-expression of MRP1 (ABCC1) was common in human colon carcinogenesis. It has been reported that longterm exposure of 5-FU can induce multidrug resistance (MDR) in the hepatocellular carcinoma cell line by increasing the activity or expression of MRP1⁽⁶⁶⁾. In addition, a study of Cao et al revealed that MRP1 knockdown can increased response of colorectal cancer cells to 5-FU and oxaliplatin both in vitro and in vivo⁽⁶⁷⁾. Several studies also found that overexpression of BCRP mRNA conferred resistance to many anticancer drugs such as doxorubicin⁽⁶⁸⁾, imatinib⁽⁶⁹⁾and 5-FU⁽¹⁶⁾. Furthermore, silencing of BCRP using RNA interference

(RNAi) could result in accumulation of 5-FU, inducing DNA damage in breast cancer cells⁽¹⁶⁾. In addition to the most important drug efflux transporters, MRP5 (encoded by *ABCC5* gene) and MRP8 (encoded by *ABCC11* gene) have been shown to be involved in 5-FU resistance by extruding its metabolites^(15, 70).

2.2.3 Cyclooxygenase

Cyclooxygenase (COX) enzymes, also known as prostaglandinendoperoxide synthases (PTGS), catalyze the conversion of arachidonic acid, released from membrane phospholipid by phospholipase A₂ (PLA₂), into prostaglandin G₂ (PGG₂), an unstable intermediate that is rapidly converted to PGH₂. PGH₂ is then converted to different prostaglandins (PGs) including PGD_2 , PGE_2 , $PGF_2\alpha$, PGI_2 , and thromboxane A_2 (TXA₂) by specific prostaglandin synthase enzymes (Figure 4)^(71, 72). COX enzymes can be divided into 3 isoforms including COX-1, COX-2 and COX-3. COX-1, a constitutive enzyme that expresses in most tissues in the body, is involved in homeostasis such as gastric mucosa production, platelet aggregation and renal blood flow regulation. Conversely, COX-2 is an inducible enzyme expressing in response to various stimuli such as pro-inflammatory cytokines (tumor necrosis factor**α** [TNF-**α**], interleukin -1**α** [IL-1**α**] and interleukin-1β [IL-1β]^(73, 74), several growth factors (endothelial growth factor [EGF], vascular endothelial growth factor [VEGF], fibroblast growth factor [FGF2]), and tumor promoters (v-sac, v-Ha-ras, HER-2/neu, and Wnt)⁽⁷⁴⁾. COX-3, an alternative splice variant of COX-1, is a new isoform of the COX family has been recently identified. It is abundantly expressed in the canine cerebral cortex; however, its role in human is not fully understood^(75, 76).



Figure 4. Prostaglandin biosynthesis pathway⁽⁷²⁾

COX-2 plays an important role in cancer development. Overexpression of COX-2 has been detected in many cancers such as breast, prostate, esophagus and colon⁽⁷⁷⁾. Roelofs *et al.* showed that COX-2 mRNA was overexpressed approximately in 80% human colon carcinomas, compare with normal colon mucosa⁽⁷⁸⁾. Overexpression of COX-2 led to elevated PGE₂ level, which was correlated with cell proliferation, survival and angiogenesis. The action of PGE₂ is mediated by binding with different membrane receptors called prostaglandin E receptors (EP receptors) including EP1, EP2, EP3, and EP4, which are G protein-coupled receptors^(17, 18, 79). In 2005, Castellone *et al.* reported that EP2 receptor was associated with development of cancer by activating phosphoinositide3-kinase (PI3K)/Akt and β -catenin pathways, leading to transcriptional activation of T cell factor (TCF) (Figure 5)⁽⁸⁰⁾. Furthermore, overexpression of COX2/PGE₂, which is mediated through EP4 receptor, could suppress apoptosis via activation of the Ras/MAPK/ERK pathway and transcription of CREB, resulting in elevated Bcl-2 expression⁽⁸¹⁾ (Figure 5). In addition, the PEG2 derived from COX-2 overexpression could cause resistance to many chemotherapeutic agents such as cisplatin and 5-FU by inducing the expression of MRP1⁽²⁰⁾. Currently, the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) has approved the use of celecoxib (celebrex), a COX-2 inhibitor, for treatment of familial adenomatous polyposis (FAP), which highly express COX-2. However, COX-2 inhibitors may increase the risk of cardiovascular and thrombotic effects in clinic. Therefore, using natural compounds that can inhibit COX-2 and drug efflux transporters in combination with conventional chemotherapeutic agents is a promising approach to improve the effectiveness and reduce side effects associated with chemotherapeutic drugs.



Figure 5. PGE2 signaling in colorectal cancer⁽⁸¹⁾

2.3 Cepharanthine (CEP)

Cepharanthine (CEP) (Figure 6) is a biscoclaurine alkaloid extracted from the roots of *Stephania cepharantha* Hayata. It can also be found in *Stephania suberusa* L.L forman and *Stephania erecta* Craib in Thailand. It is approved by Japanese Ministry of Health for the treatment of radiation-induced leukopenia, alopecia areata and alopecia pityrodes⁽²²⁾. CEP has also been commonly used to treat a wide variety of acute and chronic diseases such as venomous snakebites⁽⁸²⁾, malaria⁽⁸³⁾ and septic shock⁽⁸⁴⁾. Additionally, several preclinical studies revealed that CEP possess various pharmacological activities, including inhibition of plasma membrane lipid peroxidation⁽⁸⁵⁾, inhibition of histamine release⁽⁸⁶⁾, anti-inflammatory effect⁽⁸⁷⁾, anti-allergic effect⁽⁸⁸⁾, multidrug resistance-reversing effect⁽⁸⁹⁾, inhibition of platelet aggregation⁽³⁷⁾ as well as antitumor^(29, 31, 35, 36, 90-92). CEP is currently available in both powder and tablet forms. Once absorbed, it is mainly distributed to the liver, spleen, kidney and lung⁽²⁴⁾. Although it is widely used, serious side effects have never been reported. Previous studied report that in a total of 3,556 clinical cases, 28 cases (approximately 0.79%) receiving 10-20 mg CEP per day experienced very mild side effects such as headaches, stomach discomfort and dizziness⁽⁸⁴⁾.



Figure 6. Chemical structure of cepharanthine $(CEP)^{(24)}$

2.3.1 Anti-cancer effect

Previous studies found that CEP displayed anticancer activity against several different types of cancer including leukemia, lymphoma, lung carcinoma, myeloma, cholangiocarcinoma, oral squamous cell carcinoma and hepatocellular carcinoma^(29, 30, 32, 91). CEP was shown to trigger apoptosis in non-small lung cancer cells via upregulation of Bax, downregulation of Bcl-2 and activation of caspase-3 and PARP⁽⁹³⁾. CEP could also inhibit the growth of myeloma by inducing cell cycle arrest and apoptosis through increased free radicals and enhanced Bax⁽³¹⁾. In hepatocellular carcinoma (HuH-7) cell line, CEP was found to induce apoptosis via activation of JNK1/2, downregulation of Akt and induction of reactive oxygen species production⁽²⁹⁾. Additionally, CEP could induce apoptosis in human adenosquamous cell carcinoma (TYS cell line) by activating caspase 3 and inducing cell cycle arrest at the G1 phase through the expression of $p21^{(37)}$. CEP could also suppress angiogenesis and the growth of oral squamous cells carcinoma by inhibiting expression of vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) and interleukin (IL)-8 through blockade of NF- κ B activity⁽⁹⁴⁾. In 2010, Seubwai et al found that CEP was able to inhibit the growth of cholangiocarcinoma cells without toxicity in an animal model. Mechanistic studies illustrated that CEP inhibit NF-KB activity and activate caspase enzymes⁽³²⁾. It was also shown to increase sensitivity of the oral squamous cell carcinoma to radiation by inhibiting DNA repair process and inducing apoptosis via activation of caspases⁽⁹⁵⁾. In addition, CEP was shown to induce sensitization of human cervical adenocarcinoma (HeLa cell line) to radiation through inhibition of STAT3 signaling pathway and COX-2 expression both in vitro and in vivo⁽³⁶⁾. Remarkably, Rattanawong have demonstrated that CEP was more effective in controlling the growth of human colon cancer cell line, HT-29 cells, which are relatively resistant to commonly used chemotherapeutic agents, when compared to COLO-205 cells⁽⁹⁶⁾. In vivo study also showed that CEP could inhibit the growth of primary effusion lymphoma through inhibition of NF- κ B activity⁽³³⁾. Moreover, it was reported

that CEP induced leukemia cells that were resistant to doxorubicin to undergo apoptosis by increasing free radicals and up-regulating Fas-antigen expression in mice⁽²²⁾. Harada *et al* also reported the potentiation effect of CEP on anticancer activity of S-1 in animal implanted with human oral squamous cell carcinoma. Further mechanistic studies revealed that CEP induced apoptosis, reduced the expression of TS and dihydropyrimidine dehydrogenase (DPD) enzymes and increased the expression of orotate phosphoribosyl transferase (OPRT) enzyme⁽³⁰⁾. Similarly, CEP was shown to enhance anticancer effects of adriamycin and doxorubicin in mice with Ehrlich ascites tumor and leukemia, respectively^(89, 97). Recently, *Sukanya et al* has reported that CEP enhanced the anticancer effect of 5-FU in human colon cancer cells *in vitro*⁽⁴¹⁾.

2.3.2 Anti-inflammatory effect

CEP was shown to exert anti-inflammatory effect through inhibition of NF-**K**B by inhibiting IKK pathway, resulting in reduced expression of IL-6, tumor necrosis factor- α (TNF- α), and nitric oxide (NO) in lipopolysaccharide (LPS)-induced rats⁽⁹⁸⁾. In addition, CEP could inhibit the inflammatory response in the acute lung injury (ALI) by suppressing activation of NF-**K**B, degradation of I**K**B- α , and phosphorylation of ERK, JNK, and p38⁽⁹⁹⁾.

2.3.3 Anti-oxidant effect

It was reported that CEP could inhibit formation of free radicals, including 1, 1-diphenyl-2-picryl-hydrazyl (DPPH), 2,2'-azino-bis (3-ethylbenzthiazoline-6-sulfonic acid) (ABTS), N, N-dimethyl-p-phenylenediaminedihydrochloride (DMPD), superoxide anion (O_2^{\bullet}) , and hydrogen peroxide (H₂O₂) and inhibit lipid peroxidation⁽¹⁰⁰⁾. Furthermore,

Halicka *et al* found that CEP decreased levels of constitutive ATM activation (CAA) and histone H2AX phosphorylation (H2AX), preventing free radicals-induced DNA damage⁽¹⁰¹⁾.

2.4 Cell cycle

The cell cycle, an important process for multicellular species, involves in cell growth, DNA replication and cell division, resulting in two daughter cells. The cell cycle can mainly be divided into 2 phases; interphase and mitotic. Interphase involves the accumulation of the substances required for cell division. It is further divided into three phases, including G1, S and G2 (Figure 7). In the G1 phase or pre-synthetic phase, the cells synthesize mRNA and proteins which are required for DNA synthesis. During the S phase, the cells synthesize DNA, resulting in DNA replication. The cells then enter the G2 phase or pre-mitotic phase, by which the cells check on the integrity and completion of DNA before cell division. Mitotic phase or M phase, consisting of mitosis and cytokinesis, is the phase by which cells divide into two identical daughter cells ⁽¹⁰²⁾.



Figure 7. Four stages of cell cycle⁽¹⁰²⁾
The cell cycle progression is mainly controlled by cyclin-dependent kinases (CDKs) (Figure 8). The CDKs such as Cdk1, Cdk2, Ckd4 and Ckd6 are a family of serine/threonine protein kinases. Their kinase activity is dependent on the presence of activating subunits called cyclins such as cyclin D, E, A and B ⁽¹⁰³⁾. The cyclin/CDK complex, is in a partial activation state and can be fully activated by cdk-activating kinase (CAK). Normally, cyclin D binds to CDK4 and 6, controlling cell cycle progression from G0 to G1 phase whereas binding of cyclin E to CDK2 is necessary for the progression from the G1 to the S phase. Similarly, transition of the cells from the S phase into the G2 phase into the M phase are regulated by cyclin A/CDK2/1 and cyclin B/CDK1, respectively⁽¹⁰⁴⁾.

The work of cyclin/CDK complex is tightly regulated by CDK inhibitors (CKIs), which are divided into two families, including Ink4 family and the Cip/Kip family. The Ink4 family members, including p16^{INK4a}, p15^{INK4b}, p18^{INK4c} and p19^{INK4d}, inhibit the action of cyclin/CDK complex by binding to CDKs, changing conformation of cyclin-binding site and preventing binding of cyclin to CDKs. The Ink4 family members primarily target Cdk4 and Cdk6 whereas the Cip/Kip family members, including, p21^{Cip1}, p27^{Kip1} and p57^{Kip2}, are more promiscuous and broadly interfere with the activities of cyclin/CDK complex (105, 106)



Figure 8. Cell cycle control⁽¹⁰⁶⁾

2.5 Apoptosis

Apoptosis or program of cell death is a process occurring in multicellular organisms, which regulates normal development and homeostasis. It can be characterized by membrane blabbing, cell shrinkage, nuclear fragmentation, chromatin condensation and chromosomal DNA fragmentation ⁽¹⁰⁷⁾. There are two main apoptotic pathways, including the extrinsic pathway and the intrinsic pathway (Figure 9) ⁽¹⁰⁸⁾.



2.5.1 Extrinsic apoptosis pathways

The extrinsic pathway involves the interaction of death receptors that are members of the tumor necrosis factor (TNF) receptor family such as TNF receptor (TNF-R) and death receptor 3 (DR3) to extracellular proteins such as TNF- α and TNF-related apoptosis inducing ligand (TRAIL)⁽¹⁰⁹⁾. Binding of ligand to its receptor can recruit adapter proteins such as Fas-associated death domain (FADD) or TNF receptor-associated death domain (TRADD) ⁽¹¹⁰⁾, which then associates with an initiator caspase such as procaspase-8 and procaspase-10, forming a death-inducing signaling complex (DISC). The formation of DISC results in auto-catalytically activation of procaspase-8, further stimulating executioner caspases such as caspase-3 and caspase-7, leading to apoptotic cell death⁽¹¹¹⁾.

2.5.2 Intrinsic apoptosis pathway

The intrinsic apoptotic pathway starts with various types of stimuli, such as DNA damage, hypoxia, viral infections and oxidative stress. This pathway is tightly regulated by Bcl-2 family proteins, which can be divided into three groups, including pro-apoptotic Bcl-2 family proteins such as Bak and Bax; anti-apoptotic Bcl-2 family proteins such as Bcl-2 and Bcl-xl and BH3-only pro-apoptotic Bcl-2 family proteins such as BIM, PUMA and NOXA ⁽¹¹²⁾. The BH3-only proteins contribute to the pro-apoptotic function of Bax and Bak by triggering their oligomerization and translocation to outer membrane of mitochondria, leading to pore formation and release of important proteins from the intermembrane space into the cytosol such as second mitochondria-derived activator of caspase/direct inhibitor of apoptosis-binding protein with low pl (Smac/DIABLO), high-temperature requirement protein A2 (HtrA2) and cytochrome C. The cytochrome C then binds to Apaf-1 and procaspase-9, forming an "apoptosome". The clustering of procaspase-9 in this manner leads to caspase-9 activation. The activated caspase 9 then stimulates executioner caspases such as caspase-3 and caspase-7, resulting in apoptosis. On the other hand, the anti-apoptotic proteins such as Bcl-2 and Bcl-xl can bind with pro-apoptotic proteins, preventing mitochondrial pore formation and suppressing apoptotic signaling cascade⁽¹⁰⁸⁾.

CHAPTER III

MATERIALS AND METHODS

3.1 Equipments

- Autopipette (Gilson, USA)
- Biohazard laminar flow hood (Labconco, USA)
- C-DiGit Blot Scanner (Licor, US)
- Centrifuge (Eppendrof, Germany)
- Controller pipette (Gilson, USA)
- CO₂ incubator (Thermo Scientific, USA)
- Gel electrophoresis (Hoefer, USA)
- Homogenizer (IKA laboratory technology, China)
- Light microscope (Nikon, Japan)
- PCR thermal cycler (Eppendorf, Germany)
- pH meter (Mettler Toledo, Switzerland)
- StepOnePlus[™] Real-Time PCR system (Applied Biosystems, USA)
- TE 22 Mini Tank Transfer Unit (Hoefer, USA)
- Vernier caliper (Vernier Software & Technology, USA)
- Volumetric pipette (BRAND, Germany)
- Vortex mixer (Scientific Industries, USA)

3.2 Materials

- 0.1 ml Low profile polypropylene thin wall PCR tube strips 0.1 ml (Corning Life Sciences Life Sciences, USA)
- 75 cm² Rectangular cell culture flask (Corning Life Sciences Life Sciences, USA)
- 0.5 ml Syringe (BD Biosciences, USA)
- 29 gauge Needle (BD Biosciences, US)

- 15 ml Conical tubes (Corning Life Sciences Life Sciences., USA)

3.3 Reagents

- Ammonium persulfate (Sigma-Aldrich-Aldrich, USA)
- Bromophenol blue (Sigma-Aldrich-Aldrich, USA)
- β-mercaptoethanol (Sigma-Aldrich-Aldrich, USA)
- Bio-Rad Protein Assay Kit (Bio-Rad, USA)
- Cepharanthine (Abcam, UK)
- Dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO) (Sigma-Aldrich-Aldrich,USA)
- Dulbecco's Modified Eagle Medium (DMEM) (Gibco, USA)
- Fetal bovine serum (FBS) (Gibco, USA)
- 5-Fluorouracil (Sigma-Aldrich-Aldrich, USA)
- Glycerol (Sigma-Aldrich-Aldrich, USA)
- Glycine (Sigma-Aldrich-Aldrich, USA)
- Improm-II reverse transcription system (Promaga, USA)
- Isoflurane (Piramal, USA)
- Matrigel (Corning Life Sciences Life Sciences, USA)
- Methanol (Merck, Germany)
- N,N,N',N'-Tetramethylethylenediamine (TEMED) (Sigma-Aldrich-Aldrich, USA)
- Penicillin-streptomycin (Gibco, USA)
- Protogel (National Diagnostic, USA)
- Primary antibody (Cell Signaling Technology, U.S)
 - P21 (12D1) Rabbit monoclonal antibody (21 kDa)
 - Bak (D2D3) Rabbit monoclonal antibody (25 kDa)
 - β-actin (13E5) Rabbit monoclonal antibody (45 kDa)

- Protease inhibitors (Sigma-Aldrich, USA)
- Pyronin Y (Sigma-Aldrich, USA)
- RIPA lysis buffer (Thermo sciencetific, USA)
- Polyvinylidene difluoride (PVDF) membrane (Merck, Germany)
- Secondary antibody (Cell Signaling Technology, U.S)

- Anti- IgG, HRP-linked antibody

- Sodium dodecyl sulfate polyacrylamide (SDS) (EM science, U.S)
- SYBR-Green qPCR supermix universal (Life Technologies, USA)
- Trypsin/EDTA (Gibco, USA)
- 0.4% Trypan blue dye (Sigma-Aldrich-Aldrich, USA)
- TRIzol Reagent (Invitrogen, USA)
- Tris base (Vivantis, USA)

3.4 Methods

3.4.1 Chemicals

Cepharanthine (CEP, Abcam, UK [purity > 95%]) and 5fluorouracil (5-FU, Sigma-Aldrich, USA) P was dissolved 100% dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO) and stored at 4°C. The normal saline or DMSO (Sigma-Aldrich) was used as control.

3.4.2 Cell culture

Human colon cancer cell line HT-29 was purchased from American Type Culture Collection (ATCC, USA). The cells were cultured in Dulbecco's modified eagle medium (DMEM), supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum (FBS) and 100 U/mL penicillin and 100 μ g/mL streptomycin at 37°C in 5% CO₂ incubator.

3.4.3 Animal

All animal procedures were performed in accordance with the guideline established by the National Institutes of Health for humane treatment of animals. The animal protocol was approved by Animal Ethics Committee of the Faculty of Medicine, Chulalongkorn University. BALB/cMlac-nu mice (~ 4-6 weeks, National Laboratory Animal Center, Mahidol University, Thailand) were kept in the 12:12 light-dark cycle at 25 ± 2 °C at the Faculty of Medicine, Chulalongkorn University's animal laboratory facilities. Mice were provided with sterile water and food *ad libitum* and allowed an acclimatization period of at least 7 days before the experiments. BALB/cMlac-nu mice were subcutaneously inoculated with HT-29 cells (1x10⁷cells/mouse) suspended in 100 µl matrigel (Corning Life Sciences, USA) in the right flank of mice using a 29-gauge needle (BD Biosciences, US). Treatment was initiated when the tumors tumors were approximately 100-150 mm³ (7 days after implantation)

3.4.4 Treatment protocol

The mice were randomly divided into 5 groups (4-5 mice/group) and treated with 20 µl of normal saline or DMSO (Sigma-Aldrich, USA), 10 mg/kg of 5-FU (Sigma-Aldrich, USA), 20 mg/kg of CEP (Abcam, UK) and 10 mg/kg of 5-FU in combination with 20 mg/kg of CEP. All animals received drugs by intraperitoneal injection every other day for 21 days. Mice were observed for clinical signs daily and body weights were recorded once every other day. Tumor size was measured in two perpendicular diameters using a caliper every other day and tumor volume was calculated based on the following equation: tumor volume (mm³) = 1/2 [length x (width)²]⁽¹¹³⁾. Twenty-three days after treatment, mice were sacrificed and the tumors were dissected out, weighed and snap-frozen in liquid nitrogen for further study.

3.4.5 Quantitative real-time RT-PCR

The mRNA levels of pro-apoptotic (Bax and Bak), anti-apoptotic (Bcl-2 and Bcl-xl) Bcl-2 family members, cell cycle regulators (cyclin A, D, E, p21) and COX-2 in tumor tissues were analyzed by real-time RT-PCR using SYBR Green as a probe. The SYBR Green dye binds the minor groove of double-stranded DNA. Therefore, the intensity of the fluorescence increases as the PCR products accumulate. Breifly, total cellular RNA was isolated from tumor tissue using TRIzol reagent (Invitrogen, USA). Isolated RNA was then converted into cDNA using Improm-II[™] Reverse Transcription system (Promega, USA). Amplification of target genes was carried out using SYBR Green qPCR super mix universal (Life Technologies, USA) with the specific primers listed in Table 1. GAPDH was used as an internal control. Real-time reactions were run on StepOnePlus™ Real-Time PCR (Thermo Fisher Scientific, USA) with the following cycling conditions: 50°C for 2 min, 95°C for 2 min, and 40 cycles of 95°C for 30s, 60°C for 30s, and 72°C for 30s. The fold change in mRNA level normalized to GAPDH was calculated using the 2^{- $\Delta\Delta_{CT}$}

 Table 1. Sequences of primers used for quantitative real-time RT-PCR

| Target Gene | Primer sequences |
|-------------|--|
| GAPDH | Forward: 5'- AAGGTCGGAGTCAACGGATTTGGT-3' |
| | Reverse: 5'- ATGGCATGGACTGTGGTCATGAGT-3' |
| BAX | Forward: 5'-GACGAACTGGACAGTAACATG-3' |
| | Reverse: 5'-AGGAAGTCCAATGTCCAGCC-3' |
| ВАК | Forward: 5'-AGCTGCCATGGTAATCTAACTCA-3' |
| | Reverse: 5'-GATGTGGAGCGAAGGTCACT-3' |
| Bcl-2 | Forward: 5'-TCATGTGTGTGGAGAGCGTCAA-3' |
| | Reverse: 5'-CTACTGCTTTAGTGAACCTTTTGC-3' |
| Bcl-xl | Forward: 5'-TTGGACAATGGACTGGTTGA-3' |
| | Reverse: 5'-GTAGAGTGGATGGTCAGTG-3' |
| Cyclin A | Forward: 5'-CTGCTGCTATGCTGTTAG-3' |
| | Reverse: 5'-TGTTGGAGCAGCTAAGTCAAAA-3' |
| Cyclin D | Forward: 5'-TTGTTGAAGTTGCAAAGTCCTGG-3' |
| | Reverse: 5'- ATGGTTTCCACTTCGCAGCA-3' |
| Cyclin E | Forward: 5'-TCCTGGATGTTGACTGCCTT-3' |
| | Reverse: 5'-CACCACTGATACCCTGAAACCT-3' |
| p21 | Forward: 5'-CCTGTCACTGTCTTGTACCCT-3' |
| | Reverse: 5'-GCGTTTGGAGTGGTAGAAATCT-3' |
| P-gp | Forward: 5'-TGTTCAAACTTCTGCTGCTCCTGA-3' |
| | Reverse: 5'-CCCATCATTGCAATAGCACG-3' |
| MRP1 | Forward: 5'-AGCTTTATGCCTGGGAGCTGG-3' |
| | Reverse: 5'-CGGCAAATGTGCACAAGGCCA-3' |
| MRP5 | Forward: 5'-GCTTGTTTTGCTGCAGGGC-3' |
| | Reverse: 5'-AGTGCTGGTTCTCTCCCTCA-3' |

| MRP7 | Forward: 5'-CATGCAAGCCACGCGGAACG-3' |
|-------|---------------------------------------|
| | Reverse: 5'-AAGCTGGGCTGGTGGAGGGT-3' |
| MRP8 | Forward: 5'-AGTATGATGCTGCCTTGA-3' |
| | Reverse: 5'-GGTGAGGTAGGAGAACAG-3' |
| BCRP | Forward: 5'-CACAACCATTGCATCTTGGCTG-3' |
| | Reverse: 5'-TGAGAGATCGATGCCCTGCTTT-3' |
| COX-2 | Forward: 5'-CCCTGAGCATCTACGGTTTG-3' |
| | Reverse: 5'-TCGCATACTCTGTTGTGTTCC-3' |

3.4.6 Western blot analysis

Tumor tissue lysates were prepared by homogenizing tumor tissue in RIPA lysis buffer (Thermo scientific, USA) containing protease inhibitors (Sigma-Aldrich, USA). Protein concentration of supernatants was determined by a microplate assay with the Bio-Rad DC Protein assay reagents (Bio-Rad, USA) using bovine serum albumin as a standard. Twenty micrograms of protein lysate were separated on an 8% sodium dodecyl sulfate polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE) and then transferred to a PVDF membrane. The membrane was blocked in non-fat dry milk (NFDM) and then incubated with antibodies against Bak (dilution 1:1000), p21 (dilution 1:2000), and β -actin (dilution 1:2000) (Cell Signaling, USA) overnight at 4 °C. The membrane was then washed and incubated with HRP-linked secondary antibody (dilution 1:2000) for 1 h at room temperature. Bands were visualized using chemiluminescence detection system (Pierce, USA). β -actin was used as the internal control for protein normalization.

3.4.7 Statistical analysis

All data are presented as mean \pm standard error of mean (SEM). Statistical analysis of data was performed by one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) followed by Bonferroni/Dunn post hoc using SPSS statistics 21 software (IBM Corporation, USA). The difference is considered significant if *P*<0.05.



CHAPTER IV

RESULT

4.1 The growth-inhibitory effects of 5-FU and CEP in a colon cancer xenograft model

CEP was previously found to enhance anticancer effect of 5-FU against colon cancer *in vitro*⁽⁴¹⁾. Therefore, the present study was to evaluate whether CEP could increase the antitumor activity of 5-FU in a colon cancer xenograft mouse model. HT-29 tumor bearing mice were treated with either 5-FU or CEP alone or 5-FU in combination with CEP. As shown in **Fig.10A**, 5-FU alone or CEP alone could significantly delay tumor growth when compared with the control group whereas DMSO (vehicle control) did not have any effect on the growth of tumor with respect to the control group. Remarkably, the combination treatment of 5-FU and CEP was more effective in controlling the growth of tumor when compared with either CEP or 5-FU alone. Notably, there were no significant changes in body weight in any treatment group, indicating that the single treatment with either 5-FU or CEP alone and the combination treatment of 5-FU and CEP are safe (**Fig.10B**).

ิจุฬาลงกรณมหาวทยาลย

CHULALONGKORN UNIVERSITY



Figure 10.The anticancer effects of 5-FU or CEP alone and 5-FU in combination with CEP in a colon cancer xenografted mouse model. (A) Tumor volume and (B) body weight were measured every other day. Results of the control and DMSO groups (n = 4) and CEP or 5-FU and combination groups (n=5) were presented as means ± SEM. *p≤0.05, **p≤0.01 compared with control, ^{•••}p ≤ 0.001 compared with DMSO, ^{##} p≤0.01 compared with 5-FU, [@] p≤0.05 compared with 5-FU.

4.2 The effects of 5-FU and CEP on the expression of Bcl-2 family members mRNAs in a mouse xenograft model

Chemotherapy induces cancer cell to undergo apoptosis, primary through the intrinsic pathway, which is tightly regulated by Bcl-2 family proteins^(114, 115). Thus, the mRNA levels of Bcl-2 family proteins including proapoptosis (Bak and Bax) and anti-apoptosis (Bcl-2 and Bcl-xl) were measured in tumor tissues using quantitative real-time RT-PCR. As shown in Fig.11A, CEP alone significantly up-regulated Bak mRNA expression when compared with the control group. Interestingly, the combination treatment of 5-FU and CEP significantly increased mRNA level of Bak when compared with the control (p \leq 0.01) and 5-FU alone groups (p \leq 0.05). It however should be noted that the mRNA levels of Bax, another pro-apoptotic member of Bcl-2 family, were not altered in any treatment group (Fig.11B). Although treatment with either 5-FU or CEP alone did not affect the levels of antiapoptotic Bcl-xl mRNA with respect to the control group, the combination treatment of 5-FU and CEP significantly down-regulated the expression of Bcl-xl mRNA when compared with the 5-FU alone group (**Fig.11C**; $p \le 0.05$). Notably, no significant changes in Bcl-2 mRNA level were detected in any treatment group (Fig.11D). Taken together, these results suggest that CEP may enhance anticancer activity of 5-FU by upregulating the expression of Bak.



Figure 11.The effects of 5-FU or CEP alone and 5-FU in combination with CEP on the expression of pro-apoptotic (Bak and Bax) and anti-apoptotic (Bcl-2 and Bclxl) mRNAs in a colon cancer xenograft mouse model. HT-29 tumor bearing mice were treated with either 5-FU or CEP alone or 5-FU in combination with CEP and the mRNA expression levels of pro-apoptotic (A) Bak, (B) Bax and anti-apoptotic (C) Bcl-xl, (D) Bcl-2 in tumor tissues were analyzed by quantitative real-time RT-PCR. The values were normalized to GAPDH. Results of the control and DMSO groups (n = 4) and CEP or 5-FU and combination groups (n=5) were presented as means \pm SEM. *p \leq 0.05, **p \leq 0.01 compared with control, [#]p \leq 0.05 compared with 5-FU.

4.3 The effects of 5-FU and CEP on Bak protein expression in a mouse xenograft model

To further confirm whether CEP could upregulate the expression of Bak, western blotting was used to determine the effect of the treatments on protein levels of Bak in tumor tissues. Similar to the mRNA levels, CEP alone significantly increased Bak protein levels when compared with the control group (**Fig.12**; p \leq 0.05). Moreover, a significant increase in Bak protein was detected in animals receiving 5-FU in combination with CEP with respect to either the control (p \leq 0.001) and 5-FU alone (p \leq 0.01) groups.



Figure 12. The effects of 5-FU or CEP alone and 5-FU in combination with CEP on Bak protein expression in a colon cancer xenograft mouse model. Bak protein levels in tumor tissues were detected by western blotting using β -actin as an internal control. Results of the control and DMSO groups (n = 4) and CEP or 5-FU and combination groups (n=5) were presented as means ± SEM. *p≤0.05, ***p≤0.001 compared with control, ^{##}p≤0.01 compared with 5-FU.

4.4 The effects of 5-FU and CEP on cell cycle regulators in a mouse xenograft model

Previous *in vitro* and *in vivo* studies have found that CEP could decrease the expression of cyclin E and D mRNA levels and increased the expression of p21 mRNA level in adenosquamous cell carcinoma and osteosarcoma cell lines^(35, 37), therefore the effects of 5-FU or CEP alone or 5-FU combined with CEP on the expression of cyclin A, D, E and p21 mRNAs were evaluated in this study. As shown in **Figs.13A-C**, treatment with either 5-FU or CEP alone or 5-FU in combination with CEP did not significantly alter the levels of cyclin A, D as well as cyclin E mRNAs. Conversely, the expression of p21 mRNA in tumor tissues of animals treated with CEP alone was significantly higher than that of control animals (p \leq 0.05). Moreover, treatment of 5-FU combined with CEP significantly increased p21 mRNA expression when compared with control (p \leq 0.01) or 5-FU alone (p \leq 0.01) groups (**Fig.13D**).

CHULALONGKORN UNIVERSITY



Figure 13. The effects of 5-FU or CEP alone and 5-FU in combination with CEP on the expression of cell cycle regulators (cyclins A, D and E and a CDK inhibitor, p21) mRNAs in a colon cancer xenograft mouse model. HT-29 tumor bearing mice were treated with either 5-FU or CEP alone or 5-FU in combination with CEP and the mRNA expression levels of cell cycle regulators, including (A) cyclin D, (B) cyclin E, (C) cyclin A and (D) p21 in tumor tissues were analyzed by quantitative real-time RT-PCR. The values were normalized to GAPDH. Results of the control and DMSO groups (n = 4) and CEP or 5-FU and combination groups (n=5) were presented as means \pm SEM. *p \leq 0.05, **p \leq 0.01 compared with control, ^{##}p \leq 0.01 compared with 5-FU.

4.5 The effects of 5-FU and CEP on P21 protein expression in a mouse xenograft model

To further confirm the real-time RT-PCR analysis results, the protein levels of p21 in tumor tissues were measured by western blotting. As shown in **Fig.14**, CEP alone significantly upregulated the expression of p21 protein when compared with the control group (p \leq 0.01). Interestingly, a significant increase in p21 protein level was found in tumor tissues of mice receiving the combination of 5-FU and CEP with respect to the control (p \leq 0.001) and 5-FU alone (p \leq 0.01) groups. Therefore, it is likely that the synergistic effects of CEP on anticancer activity of 5-FU partly through upregulation of p21.



Figure 14. The effects of 5-FU or CEP alone or 5-FU in combination with CEP on p21 protein expression in a colon cancer xenograft mouse model. p21 protein level in tumor tissue were detected by western blotting using β -actin as an internal control. Results of the control and DMSO groups (n = 4) and CEP or 5-FU and combination groups (n=5) were presented as means ± SEM. **p \leq 0.01, ***p \leq 0.001 compared with control, ^{##}p \leq 0.01 compared with 5-FU.

4.6 The effects of 5-FU and CEP on drug efflux transporters in a mouse xenograft model

It is well-known that upregulation of drug efflux transporters could reduce intracellular drug accumulation, leading to treatment failure⁽¹¹⁶⁾. Therefore, the mRNA levels of the most important drug efflux transporters, including p-gp, MRP1, BCRP, MRP5, MRP7 and MRP8 in tumor tissues of mice receiving treatments were measured by quantitative real-time RT-PCR. As shown in Fig.15A the results showed that either 5-FU or CEP alone or 5-FU combination with CEP did not change the expression of p-gp mRNA expression. However, 5-FU alone significantly induced expression of MRP1and BCRP mRNAs when compared with the control group (Figs.15B&C). In contrast to 5-FU, treatment of CEP alone significantly decreased BCRP mRNA expression with respect to the control group (Fig.15B; $p \le 0.05$) Although the combination treatment of 5-FU and CEP did not significantly alter the expression of MRP1 and BCRP when compared with the control group, their combination significantly down-regulated the expression of MRP1 and BCRP mRNA when compared with the 5-FU alone group (Figs.15B&C). Conversely, treatment with either 5-FU or CEP alone or combination of 5-FU and CEP did not affect the mRNA levels of the MRP5, MRP7 and MRP8 (Figs.15D-F). Collectively, it is likely that CEP may enhance anticancer activity of 5-FU by downregulating the expression of BCRP mRNA efflux transporter.



Figure 15. The effects of 5-FU or CEP alone and 5-FU in combination with CEP on efflux transporter mRNA levels in a colon cancer xenograft mouse model. The expression of (A) P-gp, (B) MRP1, (C) BCRP, (D) MRP5, (E) MRP7 and (F) MRP8 mRNAs in tumor tissues were analyzed by quantitative real-time RT-PCR. The values were normalized to GAPDH. Results of the control and DMSO groups (n = 4) and CEP or 5-FU and combination groups (n=5) were presented as means \pm SEM. *p \leq 0.05 compared with control, [#]p \leq 0.05 compared with 5-FU.

4.7 The effects of 5-FU and CEP on COX-2 mRNA expression in a mouse xenograft model

COX-2 has played an important role in inflammation-promoted cancer by inducing cell proliferation, angiogenesis and metastasis and inhibiting apoptosis ⁽⁸¹⁾. Therefore, the levels of COX-2 mRNA in tumor tissues were measured by quantitative real-time RT-PCR. As shown in Fig.16, CEP alone significantly downregulated the COX-2 mRNA expression when compared with control group (p \leq 0.05) whereas treatment with 5-FU alone did not significantly alter the expression of COX-2 mRNA with respect to the control group. Remarkably, the COX-2 mRNA levels in tumor tissues of animals receiving 5-FU in combination with CEP were significantly lower than those of the control (p \leq 0.01) or 5-FU-treated (p \leq 0.001) mice (Fig.16). Therefore, it is possible that CEP-induced COX-2 downregulation is involved in the synergistic anticancer effect of 5-FU and CEP.



Figure 16. The effects of 5-FU or CEP alone and 5-FU in combination with CEP on the expression of COX-2 mRNA levels in a colon cancer xenograft mouse model. HT-29 tumor bearing mice were treated with either 5-FU or CEP alone or 5-FU in combination with CEP and the mRNA levels of COX-2 in tumor tissues were analyzed by quantitative real-time RT-PCR. The values were normalized to GAPDH. Results of the control and DMSO groups (n = 4) and CEP or 5-FU and combination groups (n=5) were presented as means ± SEM. *p≤0.05; **p≤0.01 compared with 5-FU.

จุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย Chulalongkorn University

CHAPTER V

DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSION

Colon cancer is the third most common type of cancer and the leading cause of cancer-associated mortality worldwide^(3, 4). In Thailand, the incidence of colorectal cancer has increased steadily over the past several years⁽⁵⁾. Chemotherapeutic agents, including 5-fluorouracil (5-FU), oxaliplatin, irinotecan and capecitabine, are commonly used in patients with colon cancer. Although 5-FU has been a mainstay in the treatment of colon cancer for many years, its clinical application has been hampered due to serious side effects and drug resistance⁽⁶⁾. Therefore, the approach of using natural compounds in combination with 5-FU is highly promising because the natural compounds may enhance the potency of 5-FU and minimize side effects associated with the chemotherapeutic agent.

Cepharanthine (CEP) has been approved by the Japanese Ministry of Health for the treatment of radiation-induced leukopenia, alopecia areata and alopecia pityrodes. Although it is widely used, its serious side effects have never been reported⁽²⁴⁾. In addition, many *in vitro* and *in vivo* studies demonstrated that CEP possess various pharmacological activities, including anti-allergic, anti-oxidant, anti-malaria, immunomodulatory, multidrug resistance reversal as well as anticancer^(24, 27). Previously, CEP was shown to exert its anticancer activity against several types of cancer such as leukemia, lymphoma, lung carcinoma, myeloma, cholangiocarcinoma, oral squamous cell carcinoma, and hepatocellular carcinoma^(23, 29, 30, 32, 33, 35-37, 89, 94, 117). Remarkably, it was reported that CEP was more effective in controlling the growth of the p53 mutant HT-29 colon cancer cell line, which were relatively resistant to commonly used chemotherapeutic agents when compared to the p53 wild-type COLO-205 colon cancer cell line⁽⁹⁶⁾. Additionally, CEP has recently been found to enhance the anticancer effect of 5-FU in human HT-29 colon cancer cells *in vitro*⁽⁴¹⁾. Therefore, the present study was to evaluate the effects of CEP alone and CEP in combination with 5-FU in a colon cancer xenograft mouse model. The results of this study showed that treatment with either 5-FU or CEP alone significantly inhibited the growth of colon cancer *in vivo*. Notably, the combination treatment of 5-FU and CEP was more effective in controlling tumor growth with respected to treatment with either one of them alone. It however should be noted that there was no significant weight loss in animals receiving either 5-FU, CEP or their combination, indicating that all treatments may not be toxic to the mice. In agreement with the results of this study, safety of CEP has been demonstrated in animal models of leukemia, hepatocellular carcinoma and primary effusion lymphoma^(33, 39, 89)

A previous study reported that the ratio of Bcl-xl and Bax was associated with chemosensitivity to 5-FU⁽¹¹⁸⁾. Similarly, it has been shown that overexpression of Bcl-xl could induce 5-FU resistance in colon cancer cell lines⁽¹¹⁹⁾. In addition, long-term exposure of 5-FU resulted in drug resistance in colon cancer cells which was mediated through upregulation of Bcl-2 and Bcl-xl and downregulation of Bax⁽¹²⁰⁾. Although the results of this study demonstrated that treatment with 5-FU alone did not affect the mRNA levels of Bcl-2 family proteins, treatment of CEP alone significantly upregulated Bak at both mRNA and protein levels. Notably, combination treatment of CEP and 5-FU could significantly induce the expression of Bak mRNA and protein levels and downregulate Bcl-xl mRNA level. Previously, several studies indicated that CEP inhibited tumor growth in many cancers by modulating Bcl-2 family proteins^(35, 36, 93). CEP was shown to upregulate Bax, downregulate Bcl-2, activate caspase-3 and poly (ADP-ribose) polymerase (PARP) cleavage,

leading to apoptosis in non-small-cell lung cancer⁽⁹³⁾. In addition, CEP could inhibit STAT signaling pathway, resulting in downregulation of target genes, including Bcl-x, c-Myc and cyclin D1 in osteosarcoma cell line⁽³⁵⁾. CEP was also shown to enhance sensitivity of cervical adenocarcinoma cells to radiation by downregulating Bcl-2, c-Myc and COX-2⁽³⁶⁾. Taken together, upregulation of Bak and downregulation of Bcl-xl may partly be responsible for the synergistic effects of CEP on anticancer activity of 5-FU against human colon cancer.

Many chemotherapeutic agents exert their anticancer activity via blocking cell cycle progression^(121, 122). Cell cycle is regulated by the cooperation of two important proteins, cyclin and cyclin-dependent kinase (CDK) which is further regulated by CDK inhibitors such as p21 and p27⁽¹²¹⁾. Previously, CEP was shown to suppress tumor growth by inducing G1 arrest through downregulation of cyclin E and upregulation of $p27^{(95)}$. Additionally, CEP disrupted cell cycle progression by suppressing expression of cyclin D1, CDK-6, c-myc and upregulation of p21 in adenosquamous cell carcinoma⁽³⁷⁾. Furthermore, it was reported that CEP inhibited the growth of myeloma cell line by triggering cell cycle arrest via upregulation of p21 and induced apoptosis through increased free radicals and enhanced $Bax^{(31)}$. In a manner similar to other findings, upregulation of p21 expression at both mRNA and protein levels in tumor tissues following treatment with either CEP alone or CEP in combination with 5-FU were observed in this study. Previously, it was shown that vitamin D analogs (PRI-2191 and PRI-2205) could potentiate antitumor activity of 5-FU through increased p21 expression and decreased thymidylate synthase (TS) expression⁽¹²³⁾. Similarly, upregulation of p21 and down-regulation of glucose transporter 1 (Glut-1) were shown to be involved in the synergistic inhibition of genistein and 5-FU on HT-29 colon cancer cell growth⁽¹²⁴⁾. Collectively, it is possible that CEP enhances the anti-cancer activity of 5-FU by increasing expression of p21.

Upregulation of the ABC efflux transporters such as P-glycoprotein (Pgp), multidrug resistance proteins (MRPs) and breast cancer resistance protein (BCRP) are primarily associated with drug resistance^(125, 126). A previous study demonstrated that long-term exposure of 5-FU led to multidrug resistance (MDR) by increasing the activity or expression of MRP1, Bcl-xl, thymidylate synthase (TS) and E-cadherin (E-cad) in the hepatocellular carcinoma cell line ⁽⁶⁶⁾ and knockdown of MRP1 could increase response of MDR colorectal cancer cells to 5-FU and oxaliplatin both *in vitro* and *in vivo*⁽⁶⁷⁾. In addition to MRP1, RNA interference (RNAi)-based knockdown of BCRP could enhance 5-FU-induced DNA damage in breast cancer cells, highlighting that overexpression of MRP1 and BCRP is associated with resistance to 5-FU^(16, 127). In agreement with other studies, the results of this study showed that treatment with 5-FU alone significantly induced expression of MRP1 and BCRP mRNAs in tumor tissues. In contrast to 5-FU, treatment with CEP alone significantly decreased BCRP mRNA expression with respect to the control group. Remarkably, significant decreases in MRP1 and BCRP mRNAs were noted in tumor tissues of animals receiving 5-FU in combination with CEP with respected to the 5-FU alone group, suggesting that CEP could prevent upregulation of MRP1 and BCRP caused by 5-FU. Recently, potentiating effect of epigallocatechin gallate on anticancer activity of 5-FU has been shown to be related to downregulation of MRP1 and BCRP, leading to higher intracellular 5-FU concentrations⁽¹²⁸⁾. Therefore, it is likely that treatment of 5-FU induced MRP1 and BCRP expression, resulting in a decrease in drug accumulation in tumor tissues. However, CEP could prevent this phenomenon.

Cyclooxygenase-2 (COX-2) is often found to be overexpressed in many types of cancers, including breast, prostate and colon⁽⁷⁷⁾. Increased COX-2 expression was associated with resistance to apoptosis, increased angiogenesis, and increased tumor invasiveness in various types of cancer, including colon cancer⁽⁸¹⁾. It was previously reported that the genetic inactivation of COX-2 suppressed intestinal adenoma development in mice⁽¹²⁹⁾. Similarly, it was shown that nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs) targeting COX-2 could directly shrink colon adenomas in some patients ⁽¹³⁰⁾. Moreover, combination of celecoxib, a selective COX-2 inhibitor, with 5-FU was shown to effectively inhibit the growth of tumor in colorectal cancer (HT-29) xenograft model by downregulating COX-2 and inducing cytochrome C, caspase-3 and caspase-9⁽¹³¹⁾. Previously, it was reported that anti-inflammation effect of CEP was mediated thought inhibition of COX-2 expression at both mRNA and protein levels in a rodent model of limb ischemia-reperfusion⁽¹³²⁾. Similarly, CEP suppressed the expression of COX-2 and inducible nitric oxide synthase (iNOS) and production of nitric oxide (NO), leading to attenuation of inflammation in RAW264.7 cells⁽¹³³⁾. In addition to anti-inflammatory activity, anticancer effect of CEP has been reported to be partly associated with a decrease in COX-2 expression. Fang et al. reported that CEP enhanced sensitivity of human cervical adenocarcinoma cells to radiation through downregulation of COX-2⁽³⁶⁾. Similarly, this study found that CEP alone significantly decreased the expression of COX-2 mRNA in tumor tissues. Moreover, a significant downregulation of COX-2 was also noted in tumor tissues of mice receiving CEP in combination with 5-FU when compared with the 5-FU alone treatment group. This is in agreement with other studies which demonstrated that the combination of genistein and 5-FU abolished the up-regulation of COX- 2 and secretion of prostaglandin caused by 5-FU treatment in HT-29 colon cancer cells⁽²³⁾ and treatment of 5-FU in combination with curcumin could suppress COX-2 expression at both mRNA and protein levels, leading to improved effectiveness of 5-FU in colon cancer⁽³⁶⁾. Taken together, it is likely that CEP-induced COX-2 downregulation is associated with the synergistic anticancer effect of 5-FU.



CONCLUSION

This study clearly illustrated that treatment with either CEP alone or CEP in combination with 5-FU effectively controlled the growth of colon cancer in a mouse xenograft model. Mechanistic studies revealed that combination of CEP and 5-FU resulted in upregulation of a CDK inhibitor, p21, and a proapoptotic regulator, Bak, at both mRNA and protein levels and downregulation of antiapoptotic Bcl-xl mRNA. Additionally, the combination also prevented 5-FU-induced MRP1 and BCRP mRNAs expression in tumor tissues. Moreover, treatment with either CEP alone or in combination with 5-FU downregulated the expression of COX-2 mRNA in HT-29 colon cancer mouse xenograft model. Therefore, this investigation suggests that CEP can potentially be used either alone or in combination with other chemotherapeutic agents for colon cancer treatment. However, further elucidation and verification of these observations are still warranted.

REFERENCES

- 1. Torre LA, Bray F, Siegel RL, Ferlay J, Lortet-Tieulent J, Jemal A. Global cancer statistics, 2012. CA Cancer J Clin 2015;65:87-108.
- 2. Ferlay J, Soerjomataram I, Dikshit R, Eser S, Mathers C, Rebelo M, et al. Cancer incidence and mortality worldwide: sources, methods and major patterns in Globocan 2012. Int J Cancer 2015;136.
- 3. Siegel RL, Miller KD, Fedewa SA, Ahnen DJ, Meester RG, Barzi A, et al. Colorectal cancer statistics, 2017. CA Cancer J Clin 2017;67:177-93.
- 4. Siegel RL, Miller KD, Jemal A. Cancer statistics, 2016. CA Cancer J Clin 2016;66:7-30.
- 5. Imsamran V, Martin N, Weerawattana A. Hospital based cancer registry annual report 2014. Bangkok: Pornsup Printing; 2016.
- 6. Longley DB, Harkin DP, Johnston PG. 5-fluorouracil: mechanisms of action and clinical strategies. Nat Rev Cancer 2003;3:330.
- 7. Pullarkat S, Stoehlmacher J, Ghaderi V, Xiong Y, Ingles S, Sherrod A, et al. Thymidylate synthase gene polymorphism determines response and toxicity of 5-FU chemotherapy. Pharmacogenomics J 2001;1:65.
- 8. Sehgal SN. Sirolimus: its discovery, biological properties, and mechanism of action. Transplant Proc 2003;35:7s-14s.
- 9. Johnston P, Kaye S. Capecitabine: a novel agent for the treatment of solid tumors. Anti-cancer drugs 2001;12:639-46.
- 10. Raymond E, Faivre S, Woynarowski JM, Chaney SG. Oxaliplatin: mechanism of action and antineoplastic activity. Semin Oncol 1998;25:4-12.

- 11. Won Y-W, Lim Y-H, Park H-Y, Oh H-S, Choi J-H, Lee Y-Y, et al. Phase II study of irinotecan, 5-fluorouracil, and leucovorin in relapsed or metastatic colorectal cancer as first-line therapy. Cancer Res Treat 2004;36:235.
- 12. Bentires-Alj M, Barbu V, Fillet M, Chariot A, Relic B, Jacobs N, et al. NF-[kappa] B transcription factor induces drug resistance through MDR1 expression in cancer cells. Oncogene 2003;22:90.
- Burger H, van Tol H, Brok M, Wiemer EA, de Bruijn EA, Guetens G, et al. Chronic imatinib mesylate exposure leads to reduced intracellular drug accumulation by induction of the ABCG2 (BCRP) and ABCB1 (MDR1) drug transport pumps. Cancer Biol Ther 2005;4:747-52.
- 14. Wang T, Chen Z, Zhu Y, Pan Q, Liu Y, Qi X, et al. Inhibition of transient receptor potential channel 5 reverses 5-Fluorouracil resistance in human colorectal cancer cells. J Biol Chem 2015;290:448-56.
- 15. Guo Y, Kotova E, Chen Z-S, Lee K, Hopper-Borge E, Belinsky MG, et al. MRP8, ATP-binding cassette C11 (ABCC11), is a cyclic nucleotide efflux pump and a resistance factor for fluoropyrimidines 2', 3'dideoxycytidine and 9'-(2'-phosphonylmethoxyethyl) adenine. J Biol Chem 2003;278:29509-14.
- 16. Yuan J, Lv H, Peng B, Wang C, Yu Y, He Z. Role of BCRP as a biomarker for predicting resistance to 5-fluorouracil in breast cancer. Cancer Chemother Pharmacol 2009;63:1103-10.
- 17. Breyer RM, Bagdassarian CK, Myers SA, Breyer MD. Prostanoid receptors: subtypes and signaling. Annu Rev Pharmacol Toxicol 2001;41:661-90.
- 18. Hattori R, Shimizu S, Majima Y, Shimizu T. Prostaglandin E2 receptor EP2, EP3, and EP4 agonists inhibit antigen-induced mucus

hypersecretion in the nasal epithelium of sensitized rats. Ann Otol Rhinol Laryngol 2009;118:536-41.

- 19. Choi CH, Lee TB, Lee YA, Choi S, Kim KJ. Up-regulation of cyclooxygenase-2-derived prostaglandin E2 in colon cancer cells resistant to 5-fluorouracil. J Korean Surg Soc 2011;81:115-21.
- 20. Saikawa Y, Sugiura T, Toriumi F, Kubota T, Suganuma K, Isshiki S, et al. Cyclooxygenase-2 gene induction causes CDDP resistance in colon cancer cell line, HCT-15. Anticancer Res 2004;24:2723-8.
- 21. Limami Y, Pinon A, Leger DY, Mousseau Y, Cook-Moreau J, Beneytout J-L, et al. HT-29 colorectal cancer cells undergoing apoptosis overexpress COX-2 to delay ursolic acid-induced cell death. Biochimie 2011;93:749-57.
- 22. Furusawa S, Wu J. The effects of biscoclaurine alkaloid cepharanthine on mammalian cells: implications for cancer, shock, and inflammatory diseases. Life sciences 2007;80:1073-9.
- 23. Ita M, Halicka HD, Tanaka T, Kurose A, Ardelt B, Shogen K, et al. Remarkable enhancement of cytotoxicity of onconase and cepharanthine when used in combination on various tumor cell lines. Cancer Biol Ther 2008;7:1104-8.
- 24. Rogosnitzky M, Danks R. Therapeutic potential of the biscoclaurine alkaloid, cepharanthine, for a range of clinical conditions. Pharmacol Rep 2011;63:337-47.
- 25. Baba M, Okamoto M, Kashiwaba N, Ono M. Anti-HIV-1 activity and structure-activity relationship of cepharanoline derivatives in chronically infected cells. Antivir Chem Chemother 2001;12:307-12.

- 26. Okamoto M, Ono M, Baba M. Potent inhibition of HIV type 1 replication by an antiinflammatory alkaloid, cepharanthine, in chronically infected monocytic cells. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses 1998;14:1239-45.
- 27. Bun SS, Laget M, Chea A, Bun H, Ollivier E, Elias R. Cytotoxic activity of alkaloids isolated from Stephania rotunda in vitro cytotoxic activity of cepharanthine. Phytother Res 2009;23:587-90.
- 28. Matsuda K, Hattori S, Komizu Y, Kariya R, Ueoka R, Okada S. Cepharanthine inhibited HIV-1 cell–cell transmission and cell-free infection via modification of cell membrane fluidity. Bioorg Med Chem Lett 2014;24:2115-7.
- 29. Biswas KK, Tancharon S, Sarker KP, Kawahara K-i, Hashiguchi T, Maruyama I. Cepharanthine triggers apoptosis in a human hepatocellular carcinoma cell line (HuH-7) through the activation of JNK1/2 and the downregulation of Akt. FEBS letters 2006;580:703-10.
- 30. Harada K, Ferdous T, Itashiki Y, Takii M, Mano T, Mori Y, et al. Effects of cepharanthine alone and in combination with fluoropyrimidine anticancer agent, S-1, on tumor growth of human oral squamous cell carcinoma xenografts in nude mice. Anticancer Res 2009;29:1263-70.
- 31. Kikukawa Y, Okuno Y, Tatetsu H, Nakamura M, Harada N, Ueno S, et al. Induction of cell cycle arrest and apoptosis in myeloma cells by cepharanthine, a biscoclaurine alkaloid. Int J Oncol 2008;33:807-14.
- 32. Seubwai W, Vaeteewoottacharn K, Hiyoshi M, Suzu S, Puapairoj A, Wongkham C, et al. Cepharanthine exerts antitumor activity on cholangiocarcinoma by inhibiting NF-**K**B. Cancer Sci 2010;101:1590-5.
- 33. Takahashi-Makise N, Suzu S, Hiyoshi M, Ohsugi T, Katano H, UmezawaK, et al. Biscoclaurine alkaloid cepharanthine inhibits the growth of

primary effusion lymphoma in vitro and in vivo and induces apoptosis via suppression of the NF- κ B pathway. Int J Cancer 2009;125:1464-72.

- 34. Wu J, Suzuki H, Zhou YW, Liu W, Yoshihara M, Kato M, et al. Cepharanthine activates caspases and induces apoptosis in Jurkat and K562 human leukemia cell lines. J Cell Biochem 2001;82:200-14.
- 35. Chen Z, Huang C, Yang Y-l, Ding Y, Ou-Yang H-q, Zhang Y-y, et al. Inhibition of the STAT3 signaling pathway is involved in the antitumor activity of cepharanthine in SaOS2 cells. Acta Pharmacol Sin 2012;33:101.
- 36. Fang Z-h, Li Y-j, Chen Z, Wang J-j, Zhu L-h. Inhibition of signal transducer and activator of transcription 3 and cyclooxygenase-2 is involved in radiosensitization of cepharanthine in HeLa cells. Int J Gynecol Cancer 2013;23:608-14.
- 37. Harada K, Bando T, Yoshida H, Sato M. Characteristics of antitumour activity of cepharanthin against a human adenosquamous cell carcinoma cell line. Oral Oncol 2001;37:643-51.
- 38. Hotta T, Tanimura H, Yamaue H, Iwahashi M, Tani M, Tsunoda T, et al. Modulation of multidrug resistance by cepharanthine in fresh human gastrointestinal tumor cells. Oncology 1997;54:153-7.
- 39. Nakajima A, Yamamoto Y, Taura K, Hata K, Fukumoto M, Uchinami H, et al. Beneficial effect of cepharanthine on overcoming drug-resistance of hepatocellular carcinoma. Int J Oncol 2004;24:635-45.
- 40. Zahedi P, De Souza R, Huynh L, Piquette-Miller M, Allen C. Combination drug delivery strategy for the treatment of multidrug resistant ovarian cancer. Mol Pharm 2010;8:260-9.

- 41. Unson S. "Potentiating effect of cepharanthine in combination with 5fluorouracil on human colorectal cancer cells" The Landmark Bangkok Hotel, Bangkok, Thailand. 2-4 December 2015; 2015.
- 42. Astin M, Griffin T, Neal RD, Rose P, Hamilton W. The diagnostic value of symptoms for colorectal cancer in primary care: a systematic review.
 Br J Gen Pract 2011;61:e231-e43.
- 43. John S, George S, Primrose J, Fozard J. Symptoms and signs in patients with colorectal cancer. Colorectal Dis 2011;13:17-25.
- 44. Anderson WF, Guyton KZ, Hiatt RA, Vernon SW, Levin B, Hawk E. Colorectal cancer screening for persons at average risk. J Natl Cancer Inst Monogr 2002;94:1126-33.
- 45. Singh H, Nugent Z, Demers A, Czaykowski PM, Mahmud SM. Risk of colorectal cancer after diagnosis of endometrial cancer: a population-based study. J Clin Oncol 2013;31:2010-5.
- 46. Korinek V, Barker N, Morin PJ, Van Wichen D, De Weger R, Kinzler KW, et al. Constitutive transcriptional activation by a β -catenin-Tcf complex in APC-/- colon carcinoma. Science 1997;275:1784-7.
- 47. Zou H, Harrington JJ, Shire AM, Rego RL, Wang L, Campbell ME, et al. Highly methylated genes in colorectal neoplasia: implications for screening. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 2007;16:2686-96.
- 48. Chung DC. The genetic basis of colorectal cancer: insights into critical pathways of tumorigenesis. Am J Gastroenterol 2000;119:854-65.
- 49. Crawford HC, Fingleton BM, Rudolph-Owen LA, Goss KJH, Rubinfeld B, Polakis P, et al. The metalloproteinase matrilysin is a target of β catenin transactivation in intestinal tumors. Oncogene 1999;18.
- 50. Bunz F, Hwang PM, Torrance C, Waldman T, Zhang Y, Dillehay L, et al. Disruption of p53 in human cancer cells alters the responses to therapeutic agents. J Clin Invest 1999;104:263.
- 51. Markowitz SD, Bertagnolli MM. Molecular basis of colorectal cancer. N Engl J Med 2009;361:2449-60.
- 52. Network N. NCCN clinical practice guidelines in Oncology: thyroid carcinoma version 1.2016. Last accessed on November 2016;12.
- 53. Tappenden P, Chilcott J, Brennan A, Pilgrim H. Systematic review of economic evidence for the detection, diagnosis, treatment, and follow-up of colorectal cancer in the United Kingdom. Int J Technol Assess Health Care 2009;25:470-8.
- 54. El Zouhairi M, Charabaty A, Pishvaian MJ. Molecularly targeted therapy for metastatic colon cancer: proven treatments and promising new agents. Gastrointest Cancer Res 2011;4:15.
- 55. Rutman RJ, Cantarow A, Paschkis KE. Studies in 2-Acetylaminofluorene Carcinogenesis. Cancer Res 1954;14:119-23.
- 56. Papanastasopoulos P, Stebbing J. Molecular basis of 5-fluorouracilrelated toxicity: lessons from clinical practice. Anticancer Res 2014;34:1531-5.
- 57. Álvarez P, Marchal JA, Boulaiz H, Carrillo E, Vélez C, Rodríguez-Serrano F, et al. 5-Fluorouracil derivatives: a patent review. Expert Opin Ther Pat 2012;22:107-23.
- 58. Houghton JA, Houghton PJ, Wooten RS. Mechanism of induction of gastrointestinal toxicity in the mouse by 5-fluorouracil, 5-fluorouridine, and 5-fluoro-2'-deoxyuridine. Cancer Res 1979;39:2406-13.

- Malet-Martino M, Martino R. Clinical studies of three oral prodrugs of
 5-fluorouracil (capecitabine, UFT, S-1): a review. Oncologist 2002;7:288 323.
- 60. Vincent M, Ho C, Tomiak A, Winquist E, Whiston F, Stitt L. Toxicity Analysis of the 5-Day Bolus 5-Fluorouracil/Folinic Acid Regimen for the Treatment of ColorectalCarcinoma from 2 Randomized Controlled Trials: A Concern About Dose. Clin Colorectal Cancer 2002;2:111-8.
- 61. Zhang N, Yin Y, Xu S-J, Chen W-S. 5-Fluorouracil: mechanisms of resistance and reversal strategies. Molecules 2008;13:1551-69.
- 62. Deeley RG, Westlake C, Cole SP. Transmembrane transport of endoand xenobiotics by mammalian ATP-binding cassette multidrug resistance proteins. Physiol Rev 2006;86:849-99.
- 63. Zhang J-T. Use of arrays to investigate the contribution of ATP-binding cassette transporters to drug resistance in cancer chemotherapy and prediction of chemosensitivity. Exp Cell Res 2007;17:311-23.
- 64. Giacomini KM, Huang S-M, Tweedie DJ, Benet LZ, Brouwer KL, Chu X, et al. Membrane transporters in drug development. Nat Rev Drug Discov 2010;9:215-36.
- 65. Ling V. P-glycoprotein and resistance to anticancer drugs. Cancer 1992;69:2603-9.
- 66. Gu W, Fang F-F, Li B, Cheng B-B, Ling C-Q. Characterization and resistance mechanisms of a 5-fluorouracil-resistant hepatocellular carcinoma cell line. Asian Pac J Cancer Prev 2012;13:4807-14.
- 67. Cao D, Qin S, Mu Y, Zhong M. The role of MRP1 in the multidrug resistance of colorectal cancer. Oncol Lett 2017;13:2471-6.

- Natarajan K, Xie Y, Baer MR, Ross DD. Role of Breast Cancer Resistance Protein (BCRP/ABCG2) in Cancer Drug Resistance. Biochem Pharmacol 2012;83:1084-103.
- 69. Houghton PJ, Germain GS, Harwood FC, Schuetz JD, Stewart CF, Buchdunger E, et al. Imatinib mesylate is a potent inhibitor of the ABCG2 (BCRP) transporter and reverses resistance to topotecan and SN-38 in vitro. Cancer Res 2004;64:2333-7.
- 70. Pratt S, Shepard RL, Kandasamy RA, Johnston PA, Perry W, Dantzig AH. The multidrug resistance protein 5 (ABCC5) confers resistance to 5fluorouracil and transports its monophosphorylated metabolites. Mol Cancer Ther 2005;4:855-63.
- 71. Herschman HR, Hall W. Regulation of prostaglandin synthase-1 and prostaglandin synthase-2. Cancer Metastasis Rev 1994;13:241-56.
- Urade M. Cyclooxygenase (COX)-2 as a potent molecular target for prevention and therapy of oral cancer. Jpn Dent Sci Rev 2008;44:57-65.
- 73. Kulinsky V. Biochemical aspects of inflammation. Biochemistry 2007;72:595.
- 74. Vadlamudi R, Mandal M, Adam L, Steinbach G, Mendelsohn J, Kumar R. Regulation of cyclooxygenase-2 pathway by HER2 receptor. Oncogene 1999;18.
- 75. Botting R, Ayoub SS. COX-3 and the mechanism of action of paracetamol/acetaminophen. Prostaglandins Leukot Essent Fatty Acids 2005;72:85-7.
- 76. Liu B, Qu L, Tao H. Cyclo-oxygenase 2 up-regulates the effect of multidrug resistance. Cell Biol Int Rep 2010;34:21-5.

- 77. Mohammad S, Ram H, Gupta PN, Husain N, Bhatt M. Overexpression of COX-2 in oral squamous cell carcinoma patients undergoing chemoradiotherapy. Natl J Maxillofac Surg 2011;2:17.
- Roelofs HM, te Morsche RH, van Heumen BW, Nagengast FM, Peters WH. Over-expression of COX-2 mRNA in colorectal cancer. BMC Gastroenterol 2014;14:9005.
- 79. Wang D, DuBois RN. Pro-inflammatory prostaglandins and progression of colorectal cancer. Cancer Letters 2008;267:197-203.
- Castellone MD, Teramoto H, Williams BO, Druey KM, Gutkind JS.
 Prostaglandin E2 promotes colon cancer cell growth through a Gs-axinβ-catenin signaling axis. Science 2005;310:1504-10.
- 81. May O. COX-2/PGE 2 Signaling: A Target for Colorectal Cancer Prevention. Cancer biology & therapy 2009;2136.
- 82. Kimoto T, Suemitsu K, Nakayama H, Komori E, Ohtani M, Ando S. Therapeutic experience of venomous snakebites by the Japanese viper (Agkistrodon halys Blomhoffii) with low dose of antivenin: report of 43 consecutive cases. Nihon Geka Hokan 1997;66:71-7.
- 83. Chea A, Hout S, Bun S-S, Tabatadze N, Gasquet M, Azas N, et al. Antimalarial activity of alkaloids isolated from Stephania rotunda. J Ethnopharmacol 2007;112:132-7.
- Sato T, Ohnishi ST. In vitro anti-sickling effect of cepharanthine. Eur J Pharmacol 1982;83:91-5.
- 85. Shiraishi N, Arima T, Aono K, Inouye B, Morimoto Y, Utsumi K. Inhibition by biscoclaurine alkaloid of lipid peroxidation in biological membranes. Physiol Chem Phys Med NMR 1980;12:299-305.

- 86. Nakamura K, Tsuchiya S, Sugimoto Y, Sugimura Y, Yamada Y. Histamine release inhibition activity of bisbenzylisoquinoline alkaloids. Planta Med 1992;58:505-8.
- 87. Goto M, Zeller WP, Hurley RM. Cepharanthine (biscoclaurine alkaloid) treatment in endotoxic shock of suckling rats. J Pharm Pharmacol 1991;43:589-91.
- 88. Kohno H, Inoue H, Seyama Y, Yamashita S, Akasu M. Mode of the antiallergic action of cepharanthine on an experimental model of allergic rhinitis. Nihon Geka Hokan 1987;90:205-11.
- 89. Fujimura T, Shibata H, Maekawa I, Furusawa S, Kawauchi H, Sasaki K-i, et al. Reversal of resistance to doxorubicin with cepharanthine in murine P388 leukemia cells. J Pharmacol Sci 1990;54:464-7.
- 90. Anitha A, Sreeranganathan M, Chennazhi KP, Lakshmanan V-K, Jayakumar R. In vitro combinatorial anticancer effects of 5-fluorouracil and curcumin loaded N, O-carboxymethyl chitosan nanoparticles toward colon cancer and in vivo pharmacokinetic studies. Eur J Pharm Biopharm 2014;88:238-51.
- 91. Ito H, Ito H, Amano H, Noda H. Inhibitory effect of a biscoclaurine alkaloid, cepharanthin, on lung metastasis of Lewis lung carcinoma. J Pharmacol Sci 1991;56:195-202.
- 92. Ohta T, Morita K. Effect of cepharanthin on radiotherapy induced leukopenia. Rinsho Hoshasen 1990;35:471-4.
- 93. Hua P, Sun M, Zhang G, Zhang Y, Tian X, Li X, et al. Cepharanthine induces apoptosis through reactive oxygen species and mitochondrial dysfunction in human non-small-cell lung cancer cells. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 2015;460:136-42.

- 94. Harada K, Ferdous T, Itashiki Y, Takii M, Mano T, Mori Y, et al. Cepharanthine inhibits angiogenesis and tumorigenicity of human oral squamous cell carcinoma cells by suppressing expression of vascular endothelial growth factor and interleukin-8. Int J Oncol 2009;35:1025-35.
- 95. Harada T, Harada K, Ueyama Y. The enhancement of tumor radioresponse by combined treatment with cepharanthine is accompanied by the inhibition of DNA damage repair and the induction of apoptosis in oral squamous cell carcinoma. Int J Oncol 2012;41:565-72.
- 96. Rattanawong A, Payon V, Limpanasittikul W, Boonkrai C, Mutirangura A, Wonganan P. Cepharanthine exhibits a potent anticancer activity in p53-mutated colorectal cancer cells through upregulation of p21^{Waf1/Cip1}. Oncol Rep 2017.
- 97. Asaumi J-i, Kawasaki S, Nishikawa K, Kuroda M, Htraki Y. Effects of hyperthermia and cepharanthin on adriamycin accumulation with changes in extracellular pH. Int J Hyperthermia 1995;11:27-35.
- 98. Kudo K, Hagiwara S, Hasegawa A, Kusaka J, Koga H, Noguchi T. Cepharanthine exerts anti-inflammatory effects via NF-**K**B inhibition in a LPS-induced rat model of systemic inflammation. J Surg Res 2011;171:199-204.
- 99. Huang H, Hu G, Wang C, Xu H, Chen X, Qian A. Cepharanthine, an alkaloid from Stephania cepharantha Hayata, inhibits the inflammatory response in the RAW264. 7 cell and mouse models. Inflammation 2014;37:235-46.
- 100. Gülçin İ, Elias R, Gepdiremen A, Chea A, Topal F. Antioxidant activity of bisbenzylisoquinoline alkaloids from Stephania rotunda:

cepharanthine and fangchinoline. J Enzyme Inhib Med Chem 2010;25:44-53.

- 101. Halicka HD, Ita M, Tanaka T, Kurose A, Darzynkiewicz Z. Biscoclaurine alkaloid cepharanthine protects DNA in TK6 lymphoblastoid cells from constitutive oxidative damage. Pharmacol Rep 2008;60:93-100.
- 102. Boyle J. Molecular biology of the cell, by b. alberts, a. johnson, j. lewis,m. raff, k. roberts, and p. walter. Wiley Online Library; 2008.
- 103. Lim S, Kaldis P. Cdks, cyclins and CKIs: roles beyond cell cycle regulation. Development 2013;140:3079-93.
- 104. Bendris N, Lemmers B, Blanchard J-M, Arsic N. Cyclin A2 mutagenesis analysis: a new insight into CDK activation and cellular localization requirements. PloS one 2011;6:e22879.
- 105. Alberts B, Bray D, Hopkin K, Johnson A, Lewis J, Raff M, et al. Essential cell biology: Garland Science; 2013.
- 106.Alberts B JA, Lewis J, et al. . Molecular Biology of the Cell. 4th ed: New
York:York:GarlandScience.Availablehttps://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK21054/; 2002.
- 107. Scaltriti M, Eichhorn PJ, Cortés J, Prudkin L, Aura C, Jiménez J, et al. Cyclin E amplification/overexpression is a mechanism of trastuzumab resistance in HER2(+) breast cancer patients. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2011;108:3761-6.
- 108. Ichim G, Tait SW. A fate worse than death: apoptosis as an oncogenic process. Nat Rev Cancer 2016.
- 109. Chicheportiche Y, Bourdon PR, Xu H, Hsu Y-M, Scott H, Hession C, et al. TWEAK, a new secreted ligand in the tumor necrosis factor family that weakly induces apoptosis. J Biol Chem 1997;272:32401-10.

- 110. Hsu H, Xiong J, Goeddel DV. The TNF receptor 1-associated protein TRADD signals cell death and NF-**K**B activation. Cell 1995;81:495-504.
- 111. Kischkel F, Hellbardt S, Behrmann I, Germer M, Pawlita M, Krammer P, et al. Cytotoxicity-dependent APO-1 (Fas/CD95)-associated proteins form a death-inducing signaling complex (DISC) with the receptor. EMBO J 1995;14:5579.
- 112. Dai H, Meng XW, Kaufmann SH. Mitochondrial apoptosis and BH3 mimetics. F1000Res 2016;5:2804.
- 113. Tomayko MM, Reynolds CP. Determination of subcutaneous tumor size in athymic (nude) mice. Cancer Chemother Pharmacol 1989;24:148-54.
- 114. Johnstone RW, Ruefli AA, Lowe SW. Apoptosis: a link between cancer genetics and chemotherapy. Cell 2002;108:153-64.
- 115. Nita ME, Nagawa H, Tominaga O, Tsuno N, Fujii S, Sasaki S, et al. 5-Fluorouracil induces apoptosis in human colon cancer cell lines with modulation of Bcl-2 family proteins. Br J Cancer 1998;78:986-92.
- 116. Bugde P, Biswas R, Merien F, Lu J, Liu D-X, Chen M, et al. The therapeutic potential of targeting ABC transporters to combat multidrug resistance. Expert Opin Ther Targets 2017;21:511-30.
- 117. Tamatani T, Azuma M, Motegi K, Takamaru N, Kawashima Y, Bando T. Cepharanthin-enhanced radiosensitivity through the inhibition of radiation-induced nuclear factor-**K**B activity in human oral squamous cell carcinoma cells. Int J Oncol 2007;31:761-8.
- 118. Youle RJ, Strasser A. The BCL-2 protein family: opposing activities that mediate cell death. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 2008;9:47-59.
- 119. Nita ME, Ono-Nita SK, Tsuno N, Tominaga O, Takenoue T, Sunami E, et al. Bcl-XL Antisense Sensitizes Human Colon Cancer Cell Line to 5-Fluorouracil. Cancer Sci 2000;91:825-32.

- 120. Violette S, Poulain L, Dussaulx E, Pepin D, Faussat AM, Chambaz J, et al. Resistance of colon cancer cells to long-term 5-fluorouracil exposure is correlated to the relative level of Bcl-2 and Bcl-XL in addition to Bax and p53 status. Int J Cancer 2002;98:498-504.
- 121. Garrett MD. Cell cycle control and cancer. Curr Sci 2001;81:515-22.
- 122. Sherr C. Cell cycle control and cancer. Harvey Lect 2000;96:73-92.
- Milczarek M, Filip-Psurska B, Kutner A, Wietrzyk J. Vitamin D analogs combined with 5-fluorouracil in human HT-29 colon cancer treatment. Oncol Rep 2014;32:491-504.
- 124. Hwang J-T, Ha J, Park OJ. Combination of 5-fluorouracil and genistein induces apoptosis synergistically in chemo-resistant cancer cells through the modulation of AMPK and COX-2 signaling pathways. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 2005;332:433-40.
- 125. Katakura K, Fujise H, Takeda K, Kaneko O, Torii M, Suzuki M, et al. Overexpression of LaMDR2, a novel multidrug resistance ATP-binding cassette transporter, causes 5-fluorouracil resistance in Leishmania amazonensis. FEBS letters 2004;561:207-12.
- 126. Kathawala RJ, Gupta P, Ashby CR, Chen Z-S. The modulation of ABC transporter-mediated multidrug resistance in cancer: a review of the past decade. Drug Resist Updat 2015;18:1-17.
- 127. Theile D, Grebhardt S, Haefeli WE, Weiss J. Involvement of drug transporters in the synergistic action of FOLFOX combination chemotherapy. Biochem Pharmacol 2009;78:1366-73.
 - 128. Wubetu GY, Shimada M, Morine Y, Ikemoto T, Ishikawa D, Iwahashi S, et al. Epigallocatechin gallate hinders human hepatoma and colon cancer sphere formation. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2016;31:256-64.

- 129. Jacoby RF, Seibert K, Cole CE, Kelloff G, Lubet RA. The cyclooxygenase-2 inhibitor celecoxib is a potent preventive and therapeutic agent in the min mouse model of adenomatous polyposis. Cancer Res 2000;60:5040-4.
- 130. Williams CS, Mann M, DuBois RN. The role of cyclooxygenases in inflammation, cancer, and development. Oncogene 1999;18.
- 131. Zhang D-Q, Guo Q, Zhu J-H, Chen W-C. Increase of cyclooxygenase-2 inhibition with celecoxib combined with 5-FU enhances tumor cell apoptosis and antitumor efficacy in a subcutaneous implantation tumor model of human colon cancer. World J Surg Oncol 2013;11:16.
- 132. Chang Y-K, Huang S-C, Kao M-C, Huang C-J. Cepharanthine alleviates liver injury in a rodent model of limb ischemia–reperfusion. Acta Anaesthesiol Taiwan 2016;54:11-5.
- 133. Paudel KR, Karki R, Kim D-W. Cepharanthine inhibits in vitro VSMC proliferation and migration and vascular inflammatory responses mediated by RAW264. 7. Toxicol In Vitro 2016;34:16-25.

จุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย Chulalongkorn University



APPENDIX

PREPARATION OF REAGENTS

1. Incomplete DMEM medium stock solution (1 L)

| DMEM powder (1 pack) | 10.4 g |
|--|--------|
| Sodium bicarbonate (NaHCO ₃) | 3.7 g |
| ddH ₂ O | 900 ml |

Mix and stir until dissolve

Adjust the pH to 7.1-7.2 using 1N NaOH or 1N HCl while stirring

Adjust final volume to 1 L with ddH₂O

Sterilize medium by filtering through a 0.2 sterile membrane filter Transfer into sterile cell culture bottle and keep at 4°C in the refrigerator

| 2. Complete DMEM medium (100 ml) | | | | |
|--|--------|--|--|--|
| Incomplete DMEM medium | 89 ml | | | |
| Heat-inactivated fetal bovine serum (FBS) | 10 ml | | | |
| 100 U/ml penicillin and 100 µg/ml streptomycin | 1 ml | | | |
| 3. 1X Phosphate Buffered Saline (PBS) (1 L) | | | | |
| Potassium chloride (KCl) | 0.2 g | | | |
| Sodium chloride (NaCl) | 8 g | | | |
| Potassium dihydrogenphosphate (KH ₂ PO ₄) | 0.24 g | | | |
| Sodium dihydrogenphosphate (Na ₂ HPO ₄) | 1.44 g | | | |
| ddH ₂ O | 900 ml | | | |
| Mix and stir until dissolve | | | | |
| Adjust the pH to 7.4 with 1N NaOH or 1N HCl while stirring | | | | |

Adjust final volume to 1 L with ddH₂O

Transfer into cell culture bottle and sterilize by autoclaving and Store at room temperature

4. Separating buffer (500 ml)

| Tris base45.43Mix and stir until dissolveAdjust the pH to 8.8 using 1N NaOH or 1N HCl while stirringAdjust final volume to 500 ml with ddH2O 5. Stacking buffer (500 ml) Tris base15.14Mix and stir until dissolveAdjust the pH to 6.8 using 1N NaOH or 1N HCl while stirringAdjust the pH to 6.8 using 1N NaOH or 1N HCl while stirringAdjust the pH to 6.8 using 1N NaOH or 1N HCl while stirringAdjust final volume to 500 ml with ddH2O 6. Sample diluting buffer(SDB) (225 ml) Stacking bufferStacking buffer10% Sodium dodecyl sulfate (SDS)Pyronin Y (0.5% stock)Bromophenol blue (0.5% stock)GlycerolStorkMix all the ingredientsAdjust final volume to 225 ml with ddH20 |
|--|
| Mix and stir until dissolve Adjust the pH to 8.8 using 1N NaOH or 1N HCl while stirring Adjust final volume to 500 ml with ddH2O 5. Stacking buffer (500 ml) Tris base 15.14 Mix and stir until dissolve Adjust the pH to 6.8 using 1N NaOH or 1N HCl while stirring Adjust final volume to 500 ml with ddH2O 6. Sample diluting buffer(SDB) (225 ml) Stacking buffer 31.25 10% Sodium dodecyl sulfate (SDS) 50 ml Pyronin Y (0.5% stock) 5 ml Bromophenol blue (0.5% stock) 5 ml Glycerol 50 ml |
| Adjust the pH to 8.8 using 1N NaOH or 1N HCl while stirring Adjust final volume to 500 ml with ddH2O 5. Stacking buffer (500 ml) Tris base 15.14 Mix and stir until dissolve Adjust the pH to 6.8 using 1N NaOH or 1N HCl while stirring Adjust final volume to 500 ml with ddH2O 6. Sample diluting buffer(SDB) (225 ml) Stacking buffer 31.25 10% Sodium dodecyl sulfate (SDS) 50 ml Pyronin Y (0.5% stock) 5 ml Bromophenol blue (0.5% stock) 5 ml Glycerol 50 ml |
| Adjust final volume to 500 ml with ddH2O 5. Stacking buffer (500 ml) Tris base 15.14 Mix and stir until dissolve Adjust the pH to 6.8 using 1N NaOH or 1N HCl while stirring Adjust final volume to 500 ml with ddH2O 6. Sample diluting buffer(SDB) (225 ml) Stacking buffer 31.25 10% Sodium dodecyl sulfate (SDS) 50 ml Pyronin Y (0.5% stock) 5 ml Bromophenol blue (0.5% stock) 5 ml Glycerol 50 ml |
| 5. Stacking buffer (500 ml) Tris base 15.14 Mix and stir until dissolve Adjust the pH to 6.8 using 1N NaOH or 1N HCl while stirring Adjust final volume to 500 ml with ddH2O 6. Sample diluting buffer(SDB) (225 ml) Stacking buffer 31.25 10% Sodium dodecyl sulfate (SDS) 50 ml Pyronin Y (0.5% stock) 5 ml Bromophenol blue (0.5% stock) 5 ml Glycerol 50 ml |
| Tris base15.14Mix and stir until dissolveAdjust the pH to 6.8 using 1N NaOH or 1N HCl while stirringAdjust final volume to 500 ml with ddH2O6. Sample diluting buffer(SDB) (225 ml)Stacking bufferStacking buffer10% Sodium dodecyl sulfate (SDS)Pyronin Y (0.5% stock)Bromophenol blue (0.5% stock)GlycerolStacking bufferStore N |
| Mix and stir until dissolve Adjust the pH to 6.8 using 1N NaOH or 1N HCl while stirring Adjust final volume to 500 ml with ddH2O 6. Sample diluting buffer(SDB) (225 ml) Stacking buffer 31.25 10% Sodium dodecyl sulfate (SDS) 50 ml Pyronin Y (0.5% stock) 5 ml Bromophenol blue (0.5% stock) 5 ml Glycerol 50 ml |
| Adjust the pH to 6.8 using 1N NaOH or 1N HCl while stirring Adjust final volume to 500 ml with ddH2O 6. Sample diluting buffer(SDB) (225 ml) Stacking buffer 31.25 10% Sodium dodecyl sulfate (SDS) 50 ml Pyronin Y (0.5% stock) 5 ml Glycerol 50 ml |
| Adjust final volume to 500 ml with ddH2O6. Sample diluting buffer(SDB) (225 ml)Stacking buffer31.2510% Sodium dodecyl sulfate (SDS)50 mlPyronin Y (0.5% stock)5 mlBromophenol blue (0.5% stock)5 mlGlycerol50 ml |
| 6. Sample diluting buffer(SDB) (225 ml)Stacking buffer31.2510% Sodium dodecyl sulfate (SDS)50 mlPyronin Y (0.5% stock)5 mlBromophenol blue (0.5% stock)5 mlGlycerol50 ml |
| 6. Sample diluting buffer 31.25 Stacking buffer 31.25 10% Sodium dodecyl sulfate (SDS) 50 ml Pyronin Y (0.5% stock) 5 ml Bromophenol blue (0.5% stock) 5 ml Glycerol 50 ml |
| Stacking buffer31.2510% Sodium dodecyl sulfate (SDS)50 mlPyronin Y (0.5% stock)5 mlBromophenol blue (0.5% stock)5 mlGlycerol50 mlMix all the ingredients adjust final volume to 225 ml with ddH20 |
| 10% Sodium dodecyl sulfate (SDS)50 mlPyronin Y (0.5% stock)5 mlBromophenol blue (0.5% stock)5 mlGlycerol50 mlMix all the ingredients adjust final volume to 225 ml with ddH20 |
| Pyronin Y (0.5% stock)5 mlBromophenol blue (0.5% stock)5 mlGlycerol50 mlMix all the ingredients adjust final volume to 225 ml with ddH20 |
| Bromophenol blue (0.5% stock) 5 ml Glycerol 50 ml Mix all the ingredients adjust final volume to 225 ml with ddH20 |
| Glycerol 50 ml |
| Mix all the ingredients, adjust final volume to 225 ml with ddH2O |
| Mix att the ingredients, adjust finat votume to 225 mt with durizo |
| 7. 10x leamli buffer (1L) |
| |

| Tris base | 30.25 g |
|------------------------------|---------|
| Glycine | 144 g |
| Sodium dodecyl sulfate (SDS) | 10 g |
| | |

Mix and stir until dissolve

Adjust final volume to 1L with ddH2O

8. 1x leamli buffer (1L)

100 ml 10X leamli buffer in 900 ml ddH2O

9. 10x Tris-Buffered Saline (TBS) (1L)

| Tris base | 12.1 g |
|---|--------|
| NaCl | 87.5 g |
| Mix and stir until dissolve | |
| Adjust the pH to 7.4 using 1N NaOH or 1N HCl while stirring | |
| Adjust final volume to 1L with ddH2O | |
| 10. 1x Tris-Buffered Saline(TBS) (1L) | |
| 100 ml 10x Tris-Buffered Saline (TBS) in 900 ml ddH2O | |
| 11. 1x Tris-Buffered Saline(TBS)/Tween buffer (1L) | |
| 0.5 ml Tween 20 to 1L Tris-Buffered Saline(TBS) | |
| 12. 10X transfer buffer (1L) | |
| Tris base | 30 g |
| Glycine | 144 g |
| Sodium dodecyl sulfate (SDS) | 1 g |
| Mix and stir until dissolve | |
| Adjust final volume to 1L with ddH2O | |
| | |

13. 1x Transfer buffer(1L)

100 ml 10x transfer buffer and 200ml methanol to 1L with ddH2O

VITA

| Name | Miss Chanaporn Kongsaden |
|------------|---|
| Sex | Female |
| Birth date | June 9, 1992 |
| Age | 25 |
| Education | Bachelor of Science (Biomedical science) 2015 |
| | Rangsit University |
| | มาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย |
| | jlalongkorn University |